

EFFECT-DIRECTED IDENTIFICATION OF BIOAVAILABLE TOXIC ORGANIC COMPOUNDS IN CONTAMINATED SEDIMENTS

Dissertation

zur Erlangung des akademischen Grades doctor rerum naturalium (Dr. rer. nat.)

vorgelegt der Naturwissenschaftlichen Fakultät II – Chemie und Physik der Martin-Luther-Universität Halle-Wittenberg

> von Frau Diplom-Chemikerin Katrin Schwab geboren am 3. Oktober 1980 in Markranstädt

Gutachter:

- 1. Prof. Dr. W. Lorenz (Halle an der Saale)
- 2. PD Dr. R. Altenburger (Leipzig)

Halle an der Saale, 1. Oktober 2008

urn:nbn:de:gbv:3-000014474 [http://nbn-resolving.de/urn/resolver.pl?urn=nbn%3Ade%3Agbv%3A3-000014474] Die vorliegende Dissertation wurde im Zeitraum Oktober 2004 bis Juli 2008 am Department für Wirkungsorientierte Analytik (WANA) im Helmholtz-Zentrum für Umweltforschung (UFZ) angefertigt.

Viele Persönlichkeiten haben mich während meiner Promotion unterstützt und mit ihrer tatkräftigen Hilfe, ihren Hinweisen und Diskussionen zu dem Gelingen beigetragen.

Als erstes geht mein Dank an Dr. Werner Brack für die wissenschaftliche Betreuung dieser Arbeit, seiner inhaltlichen Hilfe, der konstruktiven Kritik und den anregenden Diskussionen. Außerdem hat er mir die Teilnahme an zahlreichen Tagungen sowie die Mitarbeit in MODELKEY ermöglicht und damit eine interessante, abwechslungsreiche Arbeit mit der Gelegenheit, meine Erfahrungen auch europaweit austauschen zu können.

Weiterhin bedanke ich mich bei Herrn Prof. Lorenz, der die Betreuung der Arbeit an der Universität Halle übernommen hat.

Allen WANAs danke ich für die nette Arbeitsatmosphäre, die Unterstützung und Hilfsbereitschaft, insbesondere Angela für die Einrotierhilfe, Ines für das Ausschütteln zahlreicher Proben und Marion für die Unterstützung bei dem analytischen Teil dieser Arbeit. Es war mir eine Freude, mit Euch allen zusammen zu arbeiten. Ein besonderer Dank geht auch an Janet und Silke für die Belieferung mit Algen, Nährsalzen sowie mit biologischem Wissen und Hilfsbereitschaft.

Ein ganz großes Dankeschön geht an Urte, Nicole und Conny für offene Ohren, weiterbringende Diskussionen und die moralische Unterstützung in ergebnisarmen Zeiten sowie für die Versorgung mit Backwaren jeglicher Art. Im gleichen Atemzug danke ich allen Teilnehmern der Kaffeerunde, die mit erheiternden Gesprächen so manch grauen Tag ein wenig aufhellen konnten, Rolf, der immer für Fragen offen war und einen Hinweis parat hatte sowie Michaela für guten Rat und Denkanstöße.

Ich möchte nicht schließen, ohne auch meinen Eltern und Christian zu danken für ihre unendliche Geduld, Verständnis und die Unterstützung insbesondere während der Endphase.

Ohne Euch alle wäre die Arbeit nicht das, was sie jetzt ist.

Danke!

Table of Contents

1	Ge	neral introduction and objectives	1
2	Eff hot	ect-Directed Analysis of sediment-associated algal toxicants at so spots in the river Elbe basin	elected
2.1		Introduction	5
2.2		Material and Methods	7
	2.2.	1 Sediment extraction and clean up	
	2.2.	2 Fractionation	7
4	2.2.	3 Biological analysis	8
	2.2.4	4 GC-MS analysis	8
4	2.2.	5 Confirmation	9
2.3)	Results	
	2.3.	1 Parent extracts	10
4	2.3.	2 Biological analysis of fractions	
4	2.3.	3 GC-MS analysis of effective fractions	16
4	2.3.4	4 Confirmation	
2.4	•	Discussion	
2.5	;	Conclusions	
3	La sed	rge volume TENAX® extraction of the bioaccessible fract liment-associated organic compounds for a subsequent Effect-Di	ion of irected
3 3.1	La sed An	rge volume TENAX® extraction of the bioaccessible fract liment-associated organic compounds for a subsequent Effect-Di alysis Introduction	ion of irected 25
3 3.1 3.2	La sed An	rge volume TENAX® extraction of the bioaccessible fract liment-associated organic compounds for a subsequent Effect-Di alysis Introduction Material and Methods	ion of irected 25 25 25
3 3.1 3.2	La sed An 3.2.	rge volume TENAX® extraction of the bioaccessible fract liment-associated organic compounds for a subsequent Effect-Di alysis Introduction Material and Methods	ion of irected 25 25 27 27
3 3.1 3.2	La: sed An 3.2.	rge volume TENAX® extraction of the bioaccessible fract. liment-associated organic compounds for a subsequent Effect-Dialysis alysis Introduction Material and Methods 1 Exhaustive sediment extraction 2 Sediment extraction with TENAX®	ion of irected 25 25 27 27 27 27
3 3.1 3.2	La sed An 3.2. 3.2. 3.2.	rge volume TENAX® extraction of the bioaccessible fract liment-associated organic compounds for a subsequent Effect-Dialysis alysis Introduction Material and Methods 1 Exhaustive sediment extraction 2 Sediment extraction with TENAX® 3 Clean up and chemical analysis	ion of irected 25 25 27 27 27 27 27 27
3 3.1 3.2	La sed An 3.2. 3.2. 3.2.	rge volume TENAX® extraction of the bioaccessible fract liment-associated organic compounds for a subsequent Effect-Dialysis alysis Introduction Material and Methods 1 Exhaustive sediment extraction 2 Sediment extraction with TENAX® 3 Clean up and chemical analysis 4 Biological analysis	ion of irected 25 25 25 27 27 27 29 29
3 3.1 3.2 3.3	La sed An 3.2. 3.2. 3.2. 3.2.	rge volume TENAX® extraction of the bioaccessible fraction liment-associated organic compounds for a subsequent Effect-Dialysis alysis Introduction Material and Methods 1 Exhaustive sediment extraction 2 Sediment extraction with TENAX® 3 Clean up and chemical analysis 4 Biological analysis	ion of irected 25 25 27 27 27 27 29 29 29
3 3.1 3.2 3.3	La: sed An 3.2. 3.2. 3.2. 3.2. 3.2. 3.3.	rge volume TENAX® extraction of the bioaccessible fract liment-associated organic compounds for a subsequent Effect-Dialysis alysis Introduction Material and Methods 1 Exhaustive sediment extraction 2 Sediment extraction with TENAX® 3 Clean up and chemical analysis 4 Biological analysis 1 Desorption kinetics of sediment-associated contaminants	ion of irected 25 25 25 27 27 27 29 29 29 29 20
3 3.1 3.2 3.3	La: sed An 3.2. 3.2. 3.2. 3.2. 3.3. 3.3. 3.3.	rge volume TENAX® extraction of the bioaccessible fract liment-associated organic compounds for a subsequent Effect-Dialysis alysis Introduction Material and Methods 1 Exhaustive sediment extraction 2 Sediment extraction with TENAX® 3 Clean up and chemical analysis 4 Biological analysis 5 Results 1 Desorption kinetics of sediment-associated contaminants 2 Validation of the large volume extraction method	ion of irected 25 25 27 27 27 27 29 29 29 29 29 29 29 29
3 3.1 3.2 3.3 3.4	La: sed An 3.2. 3.2. 3.2. 3.2. 3.3. 3.3.	rge volume TENAX® extraction of the bioaccessible fraction iment-associated organic compounds for a subsequent Effect-Dialysis Introduction Material and Methods 1 Exhaustive sediment extraction 2 Sediment extraction with TENAX® 3 Clean up and chemical analysis 4 Biological analysis 1 Desorption kinetics of sediment-associated contaminants 2 Validation of the large volume extraction method Discussion Discussion	ion of irected 25 25 25 27 27 27 27 27 27 29 29 29 30 30 32
3 3.1 3.2 3.3 3.4 3.5	La: sed An 3.2. 3.2. 3.2. 3.2. 3.3. 3.3.	rge volume TENAX® extraction of the bioaccessible fraction liment-associated organic compounds for a subsequent Effect-Dialysis Introduction Material and Methods 1 Exhaustive sediment extraction 2 Sediment extraction with TENAX® 3 Clean up and chemical analysis 4 Biological analysis 5 Results 1 Desorption kinetics of sediment-associated contaminants 2 Validation of the large volume extraction method Cleasion Conclusions	ion of irected 25 25 25 27 27 27 27 27 29 29 29 29 29 29 29 29 29 29 29 29 29
3 3.1 3.2 3.3 3.4 3.5 4	La: sed An 3.2. 3.2. 3.2. 3.3. 3.3. 3.3. 5 Th cor	rge volume TENAX® extraction of the bioaccessible fraction iment-associated organic compounds for a subsequent Effect-Dialysis Introduction Material and Methods 1 Exhaustive sediment extraction 2 Sediment extraction with TENAX® 3 Clean up and chemical analysis 4 Biological analysis 1 Desorption kinetics of sediment-associated contaminants 2 Validation of the large volume extraction method 0 Discussion Conclusions Conclusions	ion of irected 25 25 25 27 27 27 27 27 27 27 29 29 29 29 29 29 29 29 29 29 29 29 29
3 3.1 3.2 3.3 3.4 3.5 4 4.1	La: sed An 3.2. 3.2. 3.2. 3.3. 3.3. 5 Th cor	rge volume TENAX® extraction of the bioaccessible fract liment-associated organic compounds for a subsequent Effect-Dialysis alysis Introduction Material and Methods 1 Exhaustive sediment extraction 2 Sediment extraction with TENAX® 3 Clean up and chemical analysis 4 Biological analysis 1 Desorption kinetics of sediment-associated contaminants 2 Validation of the large volume extraction method Discussion Conclusions e influence of freeze-drying on the desorption of sediment associated influence of freeze-drying on the desorption of sediment associated influence Introduction Introduction	ion of irected 25 25 25 27 27 27 27 27 29 29 29 29 29 30 30 32 35 39 ociated 41
3 3.1 3.2 3.3 3.4 3.5 4 4.1 4.2	La: sed An 3.2. 3.2. 3.2. 3.3. 3.3. 5 Th cor	rge volume TENAX® extraction of the bioaccessible fract liment-associated organic compounds for a subsequent Effect-Dialysis Introduction Material and Methods 1 Exhaustive sediment extraction 2 Sediment extraction with TENAX® 3 Clean up and chemical analysis 4 Biological analysis 1 Desorption kinetics of sediment-associated contaminants 2 Validation of the large volume extraction method 2 Validation of the large volume extraction for sediment associated contaminants 2 Influence of freeze-drying on the desorption of sediment associated the second associated contaminants 3 Introduction	ion of irected 25 25 25 27 27 27 27 27 27 29 30 30 32 35 39 39 39 31 31 31 32 31 31 32 31 31 32 31 32 31 32 31 32 32 32 32 32 32 32 32 32 32 32 32 32 32 32 32 32 32 32
3 3.1 3.2 3.3 3.4 3.5 4 4.1 4.2	La: sed An 3.2. 3.2. 3.2. 3.3. 3.3. 5 Th cor 4.2.	rge volume TENAX® extraction of the bioaccessible fract liment-associated organic compounds for a subsequent Effect-Dialysis Introduction Material and Methods 1 Exhaustive sediment extraction 2 Sediment extraction with TENAX® 3 Clean up and chemical analysis 4 Biological analysis 5 Validation of the large volume extraction method 2 Validation of the large volume extraction method 0 Discussion Conclusions Conclusions 1 Influence of freeze-drying on the desorption of sediment associated numbers 1 Influence of freeze-drying on the desorption of sediment associated numbers 1 Sediment samples	ion of irected 25 25 25 27 27 27 27 27 29 30 30 32 35 39 39 31 31 31 32

	4.2	2.3 Clean up and chemical analysis	43
	4.3	Results	43
	4.4	Discussion	47
	15	Conclusions	52
	4.3		34
5	A	pplication of the large volume TENAX® method as basis of an Effect	i -
	Di	irected Analysis of contaminated sediments	53
	5.1	Introduction	53
	5.2	Material and Methods	
	5.2	Bioaccessibility-directed sediment extraction, clean up and fractionation	54
	5.2	2.2 Toxicity towards green algae <i>Scenedesmus vacuolatus</i>	55
	5.2	C.3 GC-MS analysis	56
	5.3	Results	56
	5.3	B.1 Biological screening of HPLC fractions	57
	5.3	B.2 Concentration-response relationships of the parent extracts, recombine	d
		samples and the effective fractions	59
	5.3	3.3 Quantification of key toxicants in effective HPLC-fractions	63
	5.4	Discussion	64
	5.5	Conclusions	69
6	E	xperimental section	70
	61	Sediment sampling	70
	0.1		
	0.2	Cnemical methods	72
	6.2	2 Bioaccessibility-directed extraction with TENAX®	72
	6.2	Clean up methods	
	6.2	2.4 Fractionation	81
	6.2	C.5 GC-MS measurement	83
	6.3	Biological analysis	83
7	Sı	ımmary	86
8	R	eference List	89
9	A]	ppendix	99

List of Figures

Figure 2-1: Scheme of an Effect-Directed Analysis according to Brack [15]
Figure 2-2: Inhibition of algal growth induced by the sediment extracts of Přelouč, Most and Bitterfeld. Mean values and standard deviations are given as symbols and error bars, respectively. Fitted functions are presented as solid curves
Figure 2-3: GC-MS chromatogram of Přelouč parent extract measured in TIC mode12
Figure 2-4: Screening of HPLC fractions 1 to 18 of Přelouč, Most and Bitterfeld sediment concerning the growth inhibition of Scenedesmus vacuolatus. Fractions were tested in the following concentrations: Přelouč (32 g SEq/L(medium)), Most (32 g SEq/L(medium)) and Bitterfeld (156 g SEq/L(medium)). Effects of the related parent extracts (pe) are given as well tested at same concentration like the fractions
Figure 2-5: Concentration-response relationships of HPLC fractions that proved to have an inhibition greater than 30 % in the former screening test. Fitted curves on the basis of the Hill function are presented
Figure 2-6: GC-MS chromatogram of P10 measured in SCAN mode. The detail on the right side presents the identified compounds: (a) benzo[b]fluoranthene, (b) benzo[j]fluoranthene, (c) benzo[k]fluoranthene, (d) benzo[a]fluoranthene, (e)
Figure 2-7: Index of Confirmation Quality (ICQ) for the tested artificial mixtures of effective ASE fractions of Přelouč, Most and Bitterfeld location. The vertical line at 1 marks the original sample presenting the toxicity, which has to be explained. Bold intercepts denote domains of related concentration-response curves having overlapping 95 % confidence intervals suggesting no significant differences between the efficiency of compared samples. The grey boxes indicate the ICQ range of 0.5 to 2 assuming a successful confirmation.
Figure 3-1: Desorption of native polycyclic sediment contaminants determined by consecutive sediment extraction with TENAX® plotting the sediment concentration (S_t) normalized to initial concentration (S_0) versus time [h]. Benzo[b]fluoranthene (b[b]fluo), fluoranthene (fluo), naphthalene (naph) and anthracene (ant) are shown as representatives. Points mark experimental data including the standard deviation as error bar (n= 3). Fitted functions are given as solid lines. The vertical line in the left graph marks the extraction time of 24 h, what is separately displayed at the right side

Figure 3-2: Comparison of small and large volume approach. Displayed are the fractions extracted within 24 h extraction duration (F_{24h}) for small and large volume approach (fluorene (flu), anthracene (ant), phenanthrene (phen), pyrene (pyr), fluoranthene fluo, benzo[a]anthracene (b[a]ant), benzo[b]fluoranthene (b[b]fluo), chrysene (chry), benzo[a]pyrene (b[a]pyr), indeno[c,d]pyrene (i[cd]py))......33

 Figure 3-5: Chromatograms of standard- (a) and ASE-cleaned (b) TENAX® blanks...........35

Figure	5-2:	Growth	inhibition	of	Scenedesmus	vacuolatus	exhibited	by	ASE-	and
TENAX	K® par	rent extra	icts (pe ^A , pe	e^{T})	of Přelouč, Mo	st and Bitter	rfeld sedim	ent.	Only f	itted
function	s are	presented	l	•••••			•••••	•••••		59

Figure 5-3: Concentration-response relationships of effective fractions. Solid curves indicate ASE fractions (Fi^A), whereas dotted curves represent TENAX® fractions (Fi^T)......61

Figure 6-5: Schematic drawing and a picture of the large volume extraction glass vessel....79

List of Tables

Table 3-2: Percentage of the rapidly, slowly and very slowly desorbing pool remaining in sediment after 24 h of extraction with TENAX®.
 37

Table 5-2: Identified compounds and respective concentrations $[\mu g/g]$ in the effective ASE (^A) and TENAX® (^T) fractions. Concentrations refer to the dry weight of the sediment.64

 List of abbreviations

A	ASE
ACN	acetonitrile
ant	anthracene
ASE	Accelerated Solvent Extraction
B	Bitterfeld
b $[a]$ ant	benzo[<i>a</i>]anthracene
b $[b]$ fluo	benzo[<i>b</i>]fluoranthene
b $[k]$ fluo	benzo[<i>k</i>]fluoranthene
b $[ghi]$ per	benzo[<i>gh</i> i]perylene
b $[a]$ pyr	benzo[<i>a</i>]pyrene
b $[e]$ pyr	benzo[<i>e</i>]pyrene
chry	chrysene
CN	cyanopropyl silica
db[<i>ah</i>]ant	dibenzo[<i>ah</i>]anthracene
DCM	dichloromethane
DDD	1-chloro-4-[2,2-dichloro-1-(4-chlorophenyl)ethyl]benzene (Dichloro-Diphenyl-Dichloroethane)
DDE	1,1-bis-(4-chlorophenyl)-2,2-dichloroethene (Dichloro-Diphenyldichloro-Ethylene)
DDT	1,1,1-trichlor- 2,2-bis- (4-chlorophenyl)ethan (Dichloro-Diphenyl-Trichloroethane)
DI	Desorption Index
DNA	deoxyribonucleic acid
dw	dry weight
EC	Effect Concentration
EDA	Effect-Directed Analysis
$\begin{array}{l} F \\ f \\ flu \\ fluo \\ F_{rap} \\ F_{slow} \\ F_{veryslow} \end{array}$	fraction fluorescence fluorene fluoranthene rapidly desorbing fraction slowly desorbing fraction very slowly desorbing fraction
HCB	hexachlorobenzene
a-HCH	alpha- hexachlorocyclohexane
b-HCH	beta- hexachlorocyclohexane
d-HCH	delta- hexachlorocyclohexane
e-HCH	epsilon- hexachlorocyclohexane
HPLC	High Performance Liquid Chromatography
HOC	Hydrophobic Organic Chemical
ilcalpyr	indeno[1,2,3-ca]pyrene

k _{rap}	rate constant for rapid desorption [h ⁻¹]
k _{slow}	rate constant for slow desorption [h ⁻¹]
k _{veryslow}	rate constant for very slow desorption [h ⁻¹]
M	Most
metho	methoxychlor
mpara	methyl-parathion
MW	molecular weight
naph	naphthalene
NO	nitrophenyl silica
P	Přelouč
pe	parent extract
PG	population growth
PGC	porous graphitized carbon
phen	phenanthrene
PNA	<i>N</i> -phenyl-2-naphthylamine
prom	prometryn
pyr	pyrene
S ₀	initial concentration of sediment contaminants $[\mu g/g(sediment)]$
S _t	amount sorbed to the sediment $[\mu g/g(sediment)]$ at a given time t
sed	sediment
SIM	selected ion mode
T TIC TOC t _{rap_eq}	TENAX® Total Ion Current Total Organic Carbon time required to remove an amount of the respective compound that is equivalent to F_{rap}

1 General introduction and objectives

The environment is increasingly affected by changes due to growing urbanisation and industrial production including industrial and private emissions, the application of pesticides in the agriculture and the discharge of waste waters by rivers for example. Once in the environment, chemicals can be distributed via air (smoke, SO_x , NO_x) and water (industrial and urban discharge, pesticides from agricultural land-use) or accumulate in soils, sediments and the food web posing a threat for the health and well-being of humans as well as of the ecosystem. Due to increasing numbers of chemicals, today about 36 million organic and inorganic chemicals are known [1], the environmental compartments are loaded with complex mixtures of numerous chemicals, whereas the environmental relevance of a chemical is determined by the mass released, prevalent conditions in the related compartments and transfer routes. Compound properties like solubility, volatility, lipophilicity as well as the acute and chronic toxicity, persistence and accumulation in food chains will strongly affect the fate and behaviour of chemicals in the environment and thus the potential to cause adverse effects [2].

In the year 2000, the Water Framework Directive became operative with the goal to improve and protect the status of aquatic ecosystems as well as to advance the sustainable use of the resource water [3]. In Germany, about 62 % of the water bodies are in an insufficient ecological and chemical status having high concentrations of priority pollutants or an altered composition of the environmental quality elements fish, algae, macrophytos and invertebrates with losses of sensitivity [4]. Anderson & Kumblad [5] stressed the importance of the benthic habitat as it concentrates the majority of the biomass and primary production in water bodies. Sediments contain highly differentiated microhabitats forming multiple ecological niches with a high biodiversity [6] being characterized by complex interactions between different species like algae, polychaetes, copepods, nematodes as well as bacteria, diatoms and plants like seaweed [7]. As a substrate for a variety of organism to live in and on, sediments are crucial as habitat providing food for aquatic vertebrates (e.g. worms and amphipods) as well as for economic important species, like lobsters, mussels and shrimps. The decomposition of organic material, nutrient cycling and transport to overlying waters as well as carbon storage are main goods and services of sediment ecosystems [8, 9]. As pelagial organisms assimilate an extensive part of their nutrient demand from benthic organisms, these two habitats are linked with respect to food webs as well as the energy flow.

Sediments are formed through erosion of agricultural land, channel banks as well as urban roads [10] consisting of fine-, medium- and coarse grain material. Surfacial run-off, deposition from the air and sewage discharge are main input routes that strongly influence the composition as well as the pollutant load of the particles. Sediments consist of a quite complex structure combining inorganic and organic components. Weathered stone, clay mineral as well as iron, aluminium and manganese hydroxide characterize the inorganic, mineral part, whereas products of plant decomposition and humic substances are main components of the organic matter [11]. The fraction as well as the linkage of clay mineral, metal hydroxides and humic substances are specific for each sediment strongly influencing the behaviour of pollutants within the sedimentary phase.

Malmqvist & Rundle [12] stated that the overriding pressure on running water ecosystems stems from the increase in the human population with concomitant increases in urban development, industry, agricultural activities as well as water abstraction, diversion and damming. The discharge of urban and industrial waste waters, the extensive agricultural land-use in catchment areas and accidentally releases lead to increasing concentrations of pollutants and nutrients over the past century. With respect to the composition of sediment, three general ways of interaction between the solid phase and an organic molecule can occur: (i) partitioning into the natural organic phase, (ii) intermolecular forces, like van der Waals-, dipole-dipole-forces or hydrogen bonding, lead to adsorption of organic molecules on the mineral surface and (iii) chemical sequestration if the solid surface and the organic molecule have reactive groups (surfacial carbonyl groups and amino groups of the molecule) [13] leading to a retention of these substances. Depending on the physico-chemical properties of the compound and the solid phase, sediments can concentrate pollutants and act as a sink for a broad range of compounds.

According to the Water Framework Directive (WFD) European rivers should achieve a good ecological status until 2015. Therefore, the assignment of effects in aquatic ecosystems to those stressors that cause the effects is crucial to achieve the goals of the WFD [14]. Environmental samples can contain a broad range of substances making it impossible both to identify all contaminants and to link the presence of individual compounds to observed adverse effects. Therefore, the sample complexity can be reduced stepwise with the goal to separate toxic from non-toxic components and link observed effects to the presence of individual substances. That is what is normally done in an Effect-Directed Analysis (EDA) [15] and was used to answer the question:

What contaminants contribute to observed adverse effects of sediment extracts from river Elbe basin towards green algae *Scenedesmus vacuolatus*?

Sediments act as sinks for a broad range of pollutants generated by human activities like pesticides or polycyclic aromatic compounds [16-18]. But the total concentration of sediment contaminants is a poor predictor of actual risk and toxic effects [19] since a fraction of contaminants is strongly bound on sediment organic matter and thus not available for the uptake into organisms. Bioavailability is a complex process including desorption, diffusion and partitioning processes. Sediment, compound as well as biota properties determine the bioavailability of sediment contaminants resulting in a specific dose in biota at a given concentration in sediment. The concept of bioaccessibility was introduced as a reasonable simplification. Being independent of biota properties and behaviour the bioaccessible fraction solely encompasses that fraction that might desorbs within a selected time frame of hours or days [20]. TENAX®, an organic polymer, is commonly used to selectively trap the bioaccessible fraction of small amounts of sediment (normally 1 g dry weight) [21, 22]. To introduce the concept of bioaccessibility into an EDA for a more realistic risk assessment of contaminated sites a greater amount of sediment needs to be extracted for subsequent fractionation steps, biotesting and chemical analysis. Chapter 3 wants to answer the question:

How can high quantities of sediment be extracted with TENAX® to gain a sufficient amount of sample for a subsequent EDA?

In fresh sediments chemical and microbiological degradation processes occur causing false-positive as well as false-negative results when determining the ecotoxicological risk on the basis of bio assays. Freeze-drying is one common method for sediment conservation, but known to change the contaminant bioaccessibility. Chapter 4 deals with the question:

Does freeze-drying influence the desorption behaviour and thus bioaccessibility of sediment-associated contaminants as determined by TENAX® extraction?

Bioaccessibility is assumed to have a great influence on the prioritization of contaminated sites with respect to posed risk. The TENAX® extraction method was shown to be suitable to selectively extract the bioaccessible fraction. As EDA is a valuable

approach to identify causes of adverse effects, an EDA was performed on the basis of TENAX® derived extracts of three sediment samples to answer the question:

Does the introduction of the concept of bioaccessibility into an EDA influence the prioritization of contaminated sites with respect to the posed risk?

2 Effect-Directed Analysis of sediment-associated algal toxicants at selected hot spots in the river Elbe basin

2.1 Introduction

Sediments often contain complex mixtures of toxicants that might pose a risk to ecosystem and human health. Investigations of the hazard originating from environmental samples are often based on known and a priori selected contaminants such as the priority pollutants defined by the Water Framework Directive [23]. This has the disadvantage to overlook toxicants beyond the target list. Non-target analysis of environmental samples enables the investigation of a broad range of substances, but is time consuming and laborious due to the multitude of substances. Even if all substances are identified, in the most cases no toxicological information is available.

Biological analysis is an established approach to assess the (eco)toxicological hazard of environmental samples since it provides an integrative parameter covering the effects evoked by all compounds contained. However, no conclusions on responsible toxicants can be drawn. That means for example, required remediation procedures can not be chosen solely on the basis of biotesting without knowledge about the relevant compounds. These facts clearly reflect the limitations of chemical and biological methods to correlate causes and effects when used individually.

The Effect-Directed Analysis (EDA), an approach that appeared for the first time in the early 1980s, comprises physico-chemical fractionation, biological testing and chemical analysis (Figure 2-1). The concept of an EDA is based on a sequential reduction of the complexity of toxic mixtures, generally using chromatographic fractionation procedures to separate toxic from non-toxic compounds. The response of a bio assay is used to direct the analytical pathway towards identifying the chemical compounds causing the observed response [24].

EDA of environmental samples has been shown to be a valuable approach for the identification of contaminants in the environment that exhibit toxic effects to a multitude of organisms [15, 16, 25]. Applying such a procedure poses the possibility to compare pollution patterns and to identify individual toxicants causing measurable effects. This helps to identify emission sources and to explain impacts on ecosystems [26, 27].



Figure 2-1: Scheme of an Effect-Directed Analysis according to Brack [15].

The confirmation of identified toxicants, as last step of an EDA, is crucial to assure that the identified compounds in fact cause the observed effects. The responsible compound might be present below the detection limit or masked by other compounds requiring a conclusion on the contribution of identified toxicants to the overall toxicity [28]. The confirmation may be based on the recently developed Index of Confirmation Quality (ICQ) comparing the sample toxicity with the toxicity of a corresponding artificial mixture or joint effect predictions over the whole range of effect levels [29].

Benthic algae are the dominant primary producers in many rivers [30]. They play a key role in river ecosystems as the basis of the aquatic food webs but also by impacting the mobility of nutrients and contaminants [31]. Benthic algae are in direct contact to sediments, which are a sink for a broad range of environmental toxicants. Since algae are highly sensitive to many toxicants [32] this multiple exposure situation may pose a risk to primary production.

The aim of the present study was to identify major algal toxicants in three sediments from industrial areas of the river Elbe. Therefore, the work was organized in 3 steps. Firstly, the sediments were extracted with Accelerated Solvent Extraction (ASE) and fractionated on three coupled normal-phase HPLC columns to reduce the complexity of the samples. In the second step, parent extracts, HPLC fractions as well as recombined samples were tested for adverse effects using unicellular green algae *Scenedesmus vacuolatus* as test organism. Thirdly, chemical analysis of effective fractions was performed to provide information about the identity and quantity of potential toxicants. On that basis, artificial mixtures were prepared and tested in the algae assay to confirm the identified toxicants.

2.2 Material and Methods

2.2.1 Sediment extraction and clean up

Freeze-dried sediments from sampling sites at Přelouč (P), Most (M) and Bitterfeld (B) were extracted using Accelerated Solvent Extraction (ASE) at 50 °C and 103 bar with acetone and dichloromethane (25:75 v/v). The volume of the extracts was reduced by the means of rotary evaporation. Elemental sulphur and macromolecular matrix components were separated applying gel permeation chromatography (GPC). Prior to cleaning of the sediment extracts blanks were run and checked for background disturbance. A detailed description of the extraction and clean up procedure can be found in chapter 6.2.1 and 6.2.3, respectively. For cleaned raw extracts the term parent extracts (pe) is used.

2.2.2 Fractionation

The parent extracts were fractionated on coupled cyanopropyl silica (CN), nitrophenyl silica (NO) and porous graphitized carbon (PGC) HPLC columns [33]. The separation is based on the polarity (CN-column), the number of aromatic rings (NO-column) as well as the degree of chlorination and planarity (PGC-column) of the compounds. For further details see chapter 6.2.4.

2.2.3 Biological analysis

Blanks, parent extracts, fractions and recombined extracts of the fractions were tested for the inhibition of a synchronous culture of unicellular green algae *Scenedesmus vacuolatus* in growth. Samples were provided in dimethyl sulphoxide (DMSO) with a maximum concentration of 0.1 % in the test system, which proved to be of no detectable effects. The toxicological endpoint was the inhibition of population growth during one generation cycle lasting 24 h according to the procedure described elsewhere [34]. Slight modifications were made using fluorescence measurement at t_0 and t_{24h} (Backscat Fluorometer, Haardt, Kiel, Germany) instead of cell counting. To correct for background fluorescence due to sample components, samples without algae were measured as well. The exact test procedure and conditions are described in chapter 6.3.

For effective samples complete concentration-response curves were recorded. Therefore, geometric dilution series of the DMSO samples were prepared exhibiting effects between 10 and 90 % inhibition described with at least 4 data points. Experimental data of tested extracts and fractions were fitted using a three parameter Hill function (Eq. 2-1), which assumes a logistic distribution of the data.

$$E = \frac{a}{1 + \left(\frac{x_{50}}{c}\right)^p}$$

Eq. 2-1

E denotes the fractional effect $(0 \le E \le 1)$ and c the concentration (g SEq/L(medium)). The parameters of the models (a, x_{50} , p) were estimated using SigmaPlot 10.0 software (Systat Software Inc., San José, CA, USA). The fitting was based on the Marquardt-Levenberg algorithm.

2.2.4 GC-MS analysis

Compounds were identified and quantified using a gas chromatograph equipped with a mass selective detector (GC-MS). The oven was programmed from 50 to 300 °C with 4 °C/min holding this temperature for 6.5 min. The identification of unknown compounds was performed in total ion current (TIC) modus on the basis of retention time and mass spectra of respective standard compounds. Standard compounds were purchased from Fluka (Buchs, Switzerland), Aldrich (Deisenhofen, Germany), Riedel-de Haen (Seelze, Germany), Chiron (Trondheim, Norway) and Promochem (Wesel, Germany) in purest quality and are listed in the appendix. Quantification was performed in selected ion mode (SIM) on the basis of an external calibration. A detailed description of the analytical method can be found in chapter 6.2.5.

2.2.5 Confirmation

Confirmation of the identified toxicants was performed on the basis of artificial mixtures prepared according to the identified compounds and their concentrations. Complete concentration-response relationships were prepared and compared to those of original fractions. 95 % confidence intervals were estimated using SigmaPlot Software.

To obtain a quantitative measure of the agreement between the efficiency of original fractions and their artificial mixtures, the Index of Confirmation Quality (ICQ) was calculated applying an approach on the basis of complete concentration-response curves rather than of single values [29]. The ICQ value demonstrates the ratio of the

effective concentration of the original fraction (EC_x^{original}) and the artificial mixture (EC_x^{mix}) at one effect level x (Eq. 2-2).

$$ICQ = \frac{EC_x^{original}}{EC_x^{mix}}$$

Eq. 2-2

The index x ranges from 10 % inhibition to the maximal observed effect of the respective fraction. Effective concentrations were calculated as described in chapter 6.3.

2.3 Results

2.3.1 Parent extracts

Parent extracts (pe) from Přelouč (P), Most (M) and Bitterfeld (B) inhibited algal growth when tested in concentrations between 0.1 and 150 g SEq/L(medium) (Figure 2-2). A concentration-dependent response could be observed for all three samples varying in the position, the slope and the maximal observed effects of the curves. Sediments of Přelouč and Most were effective in the same concentration range, whereas effective concentrations of Bitterfeld extracts were one order of magnitude greater. This was also reflected by the calculated EC_{30} values (Table 2-1) of 1.78 g SEq/L (Přelouč), 6.56 g SEq/L(medium) (Most) and 55.89 g SEq/L(medium) (Bitterfeld). As the curve steepness was characterized by the p-value of the Hill function, M^{pe} evoked the steepest concentration-response curve with a p-value of 0.62, whereas curves of P^{pe} and B^{pe} were with p-values of 0.50 and 0.42 plainer (Table 2-1).

Maximal observed effects were lower than 100 % in all cases accounting only for 46 % (P^{pe}), 69 % (M^{pe}) and 41 % (B^{pe}), respectively. Testing parent extracts at higher concentrations was not reasonable since the sample solubility would have been exceeded in DMSO as well as in the water phase. The biological analysis of parent extracts should provide information about the ecotoxic potential of the tested sample and the concentration range of interest. The recording of complete concentration-response curves, including the plateau phase at upper end, was not necessary.

Experiments were designed to describe effects between 10 and 90 % if possible and run in triplicate to ensure the statistical safety of the data. The highest standard deviations account for 15 % (P^{pe}), 27 % (M^{pe}) and 17 % (B^{pe}) when considering only effects greater than 10 % inhibition.

Main characteristics of concentration-response curves are their position and steepness. Fitting enables the accurate mathematical description of the curves and thus the comparison of certain curves on the basis of characteristic parameters such as EC_{50} and slope-values (p). Several models exist being capable to describe a curve in the high effect domain, the steepest section or the low effect domain. For the present work the accurate description of the steepest section of the curve rather than the exact modelling of the low or high effect domain should be achieved. As can be seen in Figure 2-2, the Hill model was able to accurately describe the experimental data.



Figure 2-2: Inhibition of algal growth induced by the sediment extracts of Přelouč, Most and Bitterfeld. Mean values and standard deviations are given as symbols and error bars, respectively. Fitted functions are presented as solid curves.

The observed algal growth inhibition revealed the presence of toxicants. For a correlation of observed effects and sample components, parent extracts were analysed with GC-MS. Figure 2-3 presents the chromatogram of Přelouč parent extract as an example. Complex chromatograms were detected containing hundreds of peaks. Such a chromatogram clearly illustrated the limitations of chemical analytical methods to establish cause-effect relationships when used exclusively. The identification as well as quantification of all components was impossible bearing the risk to overlook toxicants especially if they were present only at low concentrations. Further steps were necessary to reduce the complexity of the parent extracts to successfully correlate observed effects and compounds present.



Figure 2-3: GC-MS chromatogram of Přelouč parent extract measured in TIC mode.

2.3.2 Biological analysis of fractions

Parent sediment extracts of the different sampling locations were separated into 18 fractions characterized by the substance classes listed in Table 6-2.

Algal reproduction was mainly inhibited by F8 to F11 (Figure 2-4) typically containing PAHs and nonpolar polycyclic aromatic compounds, whereas for fractions coeluting with chlorinated compounds (F2 to F5), small ring PAHs (F6 and F7) and more polar compounds (F13 to F18) effects were generally lower than 30 %. Only P15 and B14 inhibited algal reproduction about 40 % and 80 %, respectively. P10, M10 and B14 are the most toxic fractions for the respective sampling location exhibiting effects of 88 %, 72 % and 80 %, respectively. Effects evoked by these fractions were higher than effects of the related parent extracts of 47 % (Přelouč), 72 % (Most) and 43 % (Bitterfeld) tested at same concentrations.



Figure 2-4: Screening of HPLC fractions 1 to 18 of Přelouč, Most and Bitterfeld sediment concerning the growth inhibition of Scenedesmus vacuolatus. Fractions were tested in the following concentrations: Přelouč (32 g SEq/L(medium)), Most (32 g SEq/L(medium)) and Bitterfeld (156 g SEq/L(medium)). Effects of the related parent extracts (pe) are given as well tested at same concentration like the fractions.

Testing the fractions at one concentration yielded a relative ranking of the fractions with respect to their toxicity. Based on these results, for F8 to F11 of all three sampling locations, P15 as well as B14 complete concentration-response relationships were prepared. A 1:2 dilution series was sufficient to have at least 4 data points between 10 % and the maximal observed inhibition. Only for B14 a 1:1 dilutions series was necessary to accurately describe the concentration-response relationship. These fractions were subjected to chemical analysis as well for an identification of potential toxicants.



Figure 2-5: Concentration-response relationships of HPLC fractions that proved to have an inhibition greater than 30 % in the former screening test. Fitted curves on the basis of the Hill function are presented.

All fractions exhibited sigmoid concentration-response relationships when tested in concentrations between 0.1 and 1000 g SEq/L(medium) differing in the position, the steepness and the maximal observed effects (Figure 2-5). Přelouč and Most fractions were

effective in the same concentration range, whereas the effective concentrations of Bitterfeld fractions were one order of magnitude greater. With p-values of 3.79 and 0.64, as a numerical value of the curve steepness, the steepest curve was recorded for B14, whereas M9 evoked the plainest curve (Table 2-1). The maximal effects ranged from only 54 % (P9) to 95 % (M8).

Most toxic fractions on the basis of the calculated EC_{30} values were P10 (1.09 g SEq/L(medium)), M10 (1.57 g SEq/L(medium)) and B14 (8.27 g SEq/L(medium)) (Table 2-1).

Table 2-1: Concentration-response relationships of parent extracts (pe,) recombined samples (remix) and effective fractions with respect to algal growth inhibition. Experimental data were fitted using Hill function (Eq. 2-1) showing the square of correlation coefficient (R^2), the concentrations [g SEq/L] inhibiting algal growth about 30 % (EC₃₀), the slope of the curve (p), the maximal observed inhibition (a) as well as the number of data points (N) and controls (C).

	N(C)	EC ₃₀	a	р	R ²
		[g SEq/L]			
Přelouč					
pe	30 (17)	1.78	0.57	0.50	0.93
remix	20 (17)	2.65	0.60	0.71	0.96
P8	18 (12)	6.53	0.94	0.90	0.99
P9	21 (12)	7.06	0.56	0.83	0.95
P10	23 (12)	1.09	0.88	1.14	0.97
P11	25 (18)	1.23	0.75	1.22	0.97
P15	18 (12)	41.28	0.53	0.65	0.98
Most					
pe	24 (18)	6.56	4.55	0.62	0.95
remix	18 (6)	8.72	0.43	1.60	0.96
M8	18 (12)	6.56	1.05	1.11	0.96
M9	20 (12)	19.37	0.72	0.64	0.90
M10	21 (12)	1.57	0.93	1.38	0.99
M11	24 (12)	4.08	0.62	1.31	0.95
Bitterfeld					
pe	27 (16)	55.89	2.11	0.42	0.95
remix	18 (5)	39.47	0.45	1.12	0.93
B9	13 (12)	55.04	1.49	0.76	0.96
B10	15 (12)	20.69	0.81	1.51	0.98
B11	14 (12)	23.28	0.60	2.11	0.98
B14	21 (18)	8.27	0.85	3.79	0.96

To exclude toxic procedural artefacts and procedural losses, sub samples of F1 to F18 were recombined (remix) and tested. Remix EC_{30} values were in good agreement with that of the related parent extracts deviating not more than a factor of 2. Only p values,

characterizing the slope, indicated steeper concentration-response curves for the recombined samples.

2.3.3 GC-MS analysis of effective fractions

The fractionation procedure enables the separation of certain substance groups as can be seen in Figure 2-6. For example, P10 includes PAHs with a mass of 252. As only few peaks were detected revealing that the complexity of the parent extract was significantly reduced by the fractionation step.



Figure 2-6: GC-MS chromatogram of P10 measured in SCAN mode. The detail on the right side presents the identified compounds: (a) benzo[b]fluoranthene, (b) benzo[j]fluoranthene, (c) benzo[k]fluoranthene, (d) benzo[a]fluoranthene, (e) benzo[e]pyrene, (f) benzo[a]pyrene D12 (internal standard), (g) benzo[a]pyrene, (h) perylene.

Chemical analysis in fractions 8 to 11 detected PAHs with increasing number of aromatic rings as well as polyaromatic oxygen and sulphur heterocycles (Table 2-2) well in agreement with the compounds expected on the basis of the fractionation procedure (Table 6-2). *N*-phenyl-2-naphthylamine was found as a main constituent of B14. This compound was identified in former investigations as one main contaminant in Bitterfeld sediment being specifically toxic to green algae [16]. Additionally, in P15 7H-benzo[*de*]anthracen-7-one was identified.

		Přelouč	Most	Bitterfeld
		[µg/g]	[µg/g]	[µg/g]
F8	fluoranthene	1.773	1.098	0.136
	pyrene	0.882	1.161	0.117
	benzo[b]naphtho(2,3-d)furan	./. ^(a)	0.043	./.
	11H-benzo[b]fluorene	0.236	0.135	0.015
	benzo[b]naphtho(1,2-d)thiophene	0.051	0.025	./.
	benzo[b]naphtho(2,3-d)thiophene	0.046	0.018	0.003
F9	benzo[<i>ghi</i>]fluoranthene	0.044	0.104	0.024
	benzo[<i>a</i>]anthracene	0.859	0.482	0.060
	chrysene	1.103	0.622	0.077
F10	benzo[b]fluoranthene	0.842	0.475	0.071
	benzo[j]fluoranthene	0.373	0.226	0.029
	benzo[k]fluoranthene	0.406	0.194	0.027
	benzo[a]fluoranthene	0.158	0.104	0.013
	benzo[<i>e</i>]pyrene	0.644	0.386	0.047
	benzo[<i>a</i>]pyrene	0.664	0.433	0.054
_	perylene	0.177	0.172	0.014
F11	indeno[1,2,3-cd] fluoranthene	./.	0.011	./.
	indeno[1,2,3-cd] pyrene	0.442	0.246	0.049
	benzo[ghi]perylene	0.516	0.015	0.050
	dibenzo[<i>ah</i>]anthracene	./.	0.360	./.
F14	N-phenyl-2-naphthylamine	./.	./.	0.586
F15	7H-benzo[de]anthracen-7-one	1.178	./.	./.

Table 2-2: Identified compounds and respective concentrations $[\mu g/g]$ in the effective fractions. Concentrations refer to dry weight of the sediment.

^(a) ./. means not detected

Přelouč fractions contained polycyclic aromatic compounds in concentrations of 0.04 to about 1.8 μ g/g sediment (dry weight) (Table 2-2). The concentrations in Most fractions were quite similar to those in Přelouč. Bitterfeld fractions contained the smallest concentrations of PAHs with 0.003 to 0.1 μ g/g (dry weight).

Greatest concentrations in all three samples were found for fluoranthene, pyrene and 7H-benzo[*de*]anthracen-7-one (only Přelouč) followed by chrysene, benzo[*b*]fluoranthene, benzo[*a*]pyrene and benzo[*e*]pyrene with 0.4 to more than 1 μ g/g (dry weight) for Přelouč and Most fractions. Concentrations in Bitterfeld fractions were generally about one order of magnitude smaller.

2.3.4 Confirmation

To confirm the correlation between the measured effects and the identified compounds, artificial mixtures composed as shown in Table 2-2 were prepared and tested. Grote et al. [29] introduced the Index of Confirmation Quality (ICQ) (Eq. 2-2) as a quantitative measure of the similarity or dissimilarity between effects of the original sample and an artificial mixture for effect levels greater than 10 % inhibition (Figure 2-7). If smaller effects should be confirmed as well, it has to be ensured that the fitting model is able to accurately describe the experimental data in the low effect range.

Three cases can occur: (i) ICQ values equal 1 indicating a full accordance of concentration-response curves of the artificial mixture and the original sample and thus a full confirmation of identified toxicants, (ii) ICQ values smaller than 1 indicating that the artificial mixture was less toxic than the sample leaving unexplained toxicity and (iii) ICQ values greater than 1 indicating that the artificial mixture was more toxic. The vertical line at 1 marked the effect of the original sample and thus the toxicity that has to be explained.

Observed ICQ values covered a range from 0.15 to 5.06 (Figure 2-7) reflecting all three former mentioned cases. For P8, P9, P11, M8, B9 and B14 having ICQ values between 0.15 and 2.21, the majority of the ICQ values was smaller than 1 indicating a lower toxicity in the artificial mixture as compared to the original sample. With the exception of P11 and B14, the calculated ICQ values depended on the considered effect level and equalled 1 only at high effect levels. The opposite hold for B10 with ICQ values of 0.86 to 2.85. For P10, P15 and M9 to M11 the ICQ values covered a range from 0.45 to 5.06 indicating an underestimation at low effect levels as well as an overestimation at high effect levels. High ICQ values of 4.77, 4.96 and 5.06 as achieved by P15, M10 and M11, respectively were caused by an ongoing rise in effects caused by the artificial mixture, while effects caused by the original sample increase just indiscernible. With ICQ values between 1.3 and 3.3, the concentration-response curve of the artificial mixture of B11 is completely shifted to lower concentrations overestimating the toxicity of the original sample.



Figure 2-7: Index of Confirmation Quality (ICQ) for the tested artificial mixtures of effective ASE fractions of Přelouč, Most and Bitterfeld location. The vertical line at 1 marks the original sample presenting the toxicity, which has to be explained. Bold intercepts denote domains of related concentration-response curves having overlapping 95% confidence intervals suggesting no significant differences between the efficiency of compared samples. The grey boxes indicate the ICQ range of 0.5 to 2 assuming a successful confirmation.

The evaluation of ICQ values is nontrivial, since no criterion exists to correlate the accordance of concentration-response curves with calculated ICQ values and thus the

success of a confirmation procedure. In agreement with Arrhenius et al. [35] it was suggested that a mixture of neat standards simulating the composition of a sample did not fully explain the effect of a sample if concentration-response curves of the sample and the artificial mixture were significantly different, i.e. 95 % confidence intervals did not overlap. Since this overlap could depend on the effect level under consideration (like P8, M8), the decision whether all relevant toxicants had been identified depended on the effect level as well. If the overlap of confidence intervals was translated to the ICQ curves (Figure 2-7) bold lines indicated "confirmed" while hair lines indicated that significant contributions to toxicity remained unexplained. Despite the sample and experiment specificity of ICQ ranges, the results suggested that a domain of ICQ > 0.5 can be regarded as a reasonable overall estimate for overlapping 95 % confidence intervals. Thus, an ICQ > 0.5 was defined as "toxicants confirmed" while an ICQ < 0.5 indicated "significant toxicity unexplained".

For all fractions ICQ values depended on the effect level. With the exception of P11, B11 and B14, ICQ plots indicated that the portion of effect that can be explained with the identified toxicants increased with the effect levels. Based on the settings above, identified toxicants were regarded as confirmed for P10, P11 and P15 over the whole range of effect levels and in P8 and P9 for effect levels above 40 % inhibition. At lower effect levels significant portions of effects cannot be explained by the identified toxicants. In Most sediment extract toxicity of fractions M9 to M11 could be explained by the identified toxicants while M8 toxicity can only be explained at high effect levels above an inhibition of 70 %. In the case of Bitterfeld, the identified toxicants in B10 and B11 were confirmed to be responsible for the measured effect, while in B9 and B14 a significant contribution of non-identified toxicants seemed to overestimate the toxicity of the fractions at high effect levels.

2.4 Discussion

Sediments taken from three hot spots of the river Elbe basin were exhaustively extracted, fractionated as well as biologically and chemically analysed to identify major algal toxicants. It was shown that polycyclic aromatic compounds as well as heterocycles containing oxygen and sulphur were responsible for observed effects of all three locations. That is consistent with results of several groups identifying PAHs as major pollutants in Elbe sediments [36, 37]. Site-specific toxicities were detected with *N*-phenyl-2-

naphthylamine and 7H-benzo[*de*]anthracen-7-one in Bitterfeld and Přelouč sediment, respectively. *N*-Phenyl-2-naphthylamine has been used as a stabilizer for organic polymers with specific toxicity to algae that was suggested to act intracellular as a reactive compound in cell membranes [38]. 7H-benzo[*de*]anthracen-7-one as identified in P15, was detected in atmospheric aerosols, too [39] and assumed to be formed during combustion processes. Furthermore, that compound occurs as an intermediate for the synthesis of vat and disperse dyes [40]. The facts that Přelouč is known for dye production and P15 is deeply red coloured strengthen the identification of 7H-benzo[*de*]anthracen-7-one. Concerning human toxicity it is known to cause anaemia [41], but data with respect to its ecotoxic potency is rare.

Interestingly, effects of the most toxic fractions P10, P11, M10, B10, B11 and B14 were higher than effects caused by the respective parent extract (Figure 2-4). It was shown that the separation of interacting compounds, as achieved by the fractionation, can lead to an enhanced toxicity compared to the unfractionated samples [42]. Toxic procedural artefacts were excluded by testing the recombined samples (Table 2-1). The lower toxicity of parent extracts compared to fractions thereof may be caused by the following reasons.

Firstly, matrix components, as contained in the parent extracts, might cause a complexation of pollutants being responsible for a delayed up take as well as a reduced accumulation [43, 44] causing either a reduced slope or an effect shift to higher concentrations. Additionally, the biological analysis of parent extracts is problematic due to their high background fluorescence hampering fluorescence analysis.

Secondly, according to Raoult's Law, the solubility of a compound present in an ideal mixture is equal to the solubility of the pure compound multiplied by its mole fraction in the mixture. Fractionation increases the mole fraction of the components remaining in the mixture by removing others. Thus, their solubility is increased. In cases where solutions are close to saturation for some of the toxic compounds, this may enhance toxicity. The application of Raoult's Law on the dissolution of mixtures of lipophilic compounds in water was shown by Ghosh et al. [45].

Thirdly, matrix components are known to reduce the bioavailability of toxicants in aqueous test systems [44]. Fractionation might remove these matrix compounds causing a higher bioavailability of the components and therefore a shift of the concentration-response curves to lower concentrations when testing fractions.

A fourth possible explanation might be the potency of PAHs as major components of the sediment fractions to exhibit enhanced toxicity if exposed to UV light. Exposure to light with a low intensity UV contribution is inevitable for toxicity testing towards green algae [46]. Matrix compounds like humic substances and dissolved organic matter are able to absorb short wavelengths of the light provided for algal growth. Removal of matrix components by the fractionation procedure may enhance the phototoxicity of these compounds. Several reasons were shown to cause either a reduced bioavailability or greater concentrations of toxicants in aqueous test systems hampering the comparison of parent extracts and fractions with respect to their ecotoxic potency. Whereas the influence of matrix components on bioavailability and fluorescence analysis can be reduced by more efficient clean up methods such as membrane-assisted techniques [47], the effects of Raoult's Law cannot be avoided. Thus, testing parent extracts solely helps to estimate the concentration range of interest for further investigations.

Toxicity analysis of three sediment samples based on fractionation and subsequent biotesting with green algae revealed astonishingly similar patterns although the samples were collected from industrial areas with rather different production lines. Maximum effects were found in fraction 10 characterized by PAHs with a molecular weight of 252 and lipophilicities of log $K_{OW} = 6$ to 7. Toxic potency of PAH fractions decreased with decreasing molecular weight and lipophilicity. PAHs have been frequently identified as major toxicants in contaminated sediments [42, 48]. Interestingly, the present study confirmed their relevance at industrial sites even if the variety of industrial productions seems to suggest different pollution patterns and key toxicants. The predominance of PAHs may be due to the fact that large industrial sites often emit PAHs in relevant amounts independent of what is actually produced there, for example through handling of petroleum products, incineration processes and traffic. These emissions might be often less controlled than the emission of (by)-products or wastes. However, the example of *N*-phenyl-2-naphthylamine and 7H-benzo[*de*]anthracen-7-one shows also that production-specific toxicants may play a crucial role for observed effects as well.

Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons, heterocyclic compounds containing oxygen and sulphur as well as *N*-phenyl-2-naphthylamine and 7H-benzo[*de*]anthracen-7-one were identified (Table 2-2) causing the observed effects on *Scenedesmus vacuolatus*. The confirmation was based on artificial mixtures and ICQ values as a novel, recently published tool for the quantitation of the difference between the extract and mixture toxicity [29]. In agreement with the previous study [29] ICQ values for most fractions increased with increasing effect levels. This indicates that at high effect levels the identified toxicants explain more of the toxicity than e.g. at effect levels of 10 or 20 %

inhibition. The specific modes of action of single components might determine the provoked effects at lower effect levels reflecting the influence of the specific composition of the tested mixture [29].

ICQs above a value of 1 were observed for the first time. The reason for this behaviour is still unknown. However, it may be hypothesized that the absence of unidentified compounds and matrix components in the artificial mixture that may lower solubility and bioavailability in the original fractions may enhance ICQs.

The interpretation and evaluation of ICQ values with respect to the question when to decide for "toxicants confirmed" or "significant toxicity unexplained" is still a matter of debate. A statistical approach based on the overlap of 95 % confidence intervals of related concentration-response curves eases the decision from which distance deviations gain in importance. In the present study this resulted in an ICQ domain between 0.5 and 2 where confidence intervals of the original fraction overlap with those of the artificial mixtures for most samples and thus there is no strong indication of overlooked toxicants. Defining an ICQ range of a successful confirmation eases the evaluation of ICQ values without further investigations of the concentration-response curves. On the basis of this criterion in general the identified polycyclic aromatic compounds confirmed well the cause of the observed effects of P10, P11 and M9 to M11, B10 and B11. Despite ICQ values of up to 4.96 and 5.06, compounds of M10 and M11 are considered as confirmed as well, since deviations occur only at high effect levels due to higher maximal effects of the artificial mixtures. The absence of matrix components rather than wrongly identified substances and concentrations determined are suggested to cause these deviations. For P8, P9, M8, B9 and B14 the confirmation is regarded as not successful since the calculated ICQ values are completely or partly beyond the suggested limits. With N-phenyl-2-naphthylamine as the main toxicant of B14, the observed effect cannot exclusively be linked to the presence of this single compound.

7H-benzo[*de*]anthracen-7-one was shown to contribute to the effect caused by P15 yielding ICQ values between 0.42 and 4.77. Deviation between the original and artificial sample might be explained by the fact that P15 was deep red coloured, whereas the 7H-benzo[*de*]anthracen-7-one solution was only light yellow coloured. The high background fluorescence hampers fluorescence analysis and coloured components of P15 can absorb wave lengths relevant for algal growth. Further investigations are needed to clarify the influence of the sample colour excluding the presence of additional algae toxicants which might be masked by the high background fluorescence and sample colour of P15.

2.5 Conclusions

Effect-Directed Analyses of three sediment samples from different industrial hot spots of the River Elbe basin agreed in the identification of PAHs as major toxicants to green algae while in Bitterfeld and Přelouč additional toxicants such as *N*-phenyl-2-naphthylamine and 7H-benzo[*de*]anthracen-7-one play an important role. The Index of Confirmation Quality [29] together with a decision criteria based on statistical arguments proved to be a powerful tool for a first and quantitative confirmation of the identified toxicants. Furthermore, making a step from solely effect confirmation to a hazard confirmation, effects of identified toxicants can be tested under environmental conditions and towards higher biological levels such as periphyton or plankton [28]. These results might give an impression about the impact of an identified toxicant on an *in situ* community rather than on single species.

Typically, an EDA is based on total concentrations yielding an estimate about the level of contamination. This might be helpful to determine the distribution pattern of contaminants along the river basin, but is a poor predictor of the potential risk originating from an individual sample. The introduction of the concept of bioaccessibility into an EDA might be an improvement towards a more realistic risk assessment of contaminated sites considering the extent to which contaminants can be taken up or the extent they cause adverse effects.

3 Large volume TENAX® extraction of the bioaccessible fraction of sediment-associated organic compounds for a subsequent Effect-Directed Analysis^{*}

3.1 Introduction

Hydrophobic organic chemicals (HOC) that enter the aquatic environment rapidly become associated with sediment and suspended particles [49, 50] due to the large surface area available for adsorption [51, 52]. Sorption on sediment particles occurs in two stages: (i) an initially fast stage due to adsorption on easily accessible sites of the outer surface and (ii) a slower phase caused by the partitioning to more remote sites and absorption into organic matter [53]. Therefore, the strength as well as the location of sorption mainly determines the bioavailability and thus ecotoxicological risk of HOCs in aquatic environments.

Bioavailability is a complex concept including diffusion, desorption and partitioning processes as well as complex interactions of biological and ecological factors, like habitat properties, feeding behaviour and digestion mechanisms [54] that result in a specific dose in biota at a given concentration in sediment. The concept of bioaccessibility was introduced by Semple et al. [55] as a reasonable simplification since it considers only the kinetics of desorption from sediment at standardised conditions. Desorption of sediment associated compounds was shown to occur in an initial rapid release of molecules sorbed weakly on the outer spheres of sediment particles followed by a slower release of molecules desorbing from the intraparticle poresystem and thus more remote sites. The rate will be controlled by pore and matrix diffusion being much slower than film diffusion determining the fast release. Bioaccessibility discriminates between contaminants that take part in partitioning between sediment and biota in a relevant time frame and those that are enclosed in structures that do not allow rapid desorption.

Bioaccessibility is an operational concept that is independent from biota properties and behaviour. It is based on multiphase desorption kinetics from sediment and assumes the rapidly desorbing fraction as relevant for accumulation in biota [56, 57], while the contribution of slower desorbing fractions is small [58, 59]. The rapidly desorbing fraction can be extracted e.g. with TENAX® [21, 60], cyclodextrin [61, 62] or supercritical fluid

^{*} Parts of this chapter are published as Schwab K, Brack W. 2007. J Soil & Sediment 7: 178-186.

extraction [63]. Previous investigations indicate a good correlation between the rapidly desorbing fraction and bioaccumulation in *Lumbriculus variegatus* [64, 65].

Effect-Directed Analysis (EDA) as a combination of physico-chemical fractionation, biological testing, and chemical analysis, was shown to be quite helpful for the identification of effect based key toxicants [14, 15, 66]. EDA focuses on linking measurable effects in environmental mixtures to individual components. For solid samples such as soils and sediments, the initial step of an EDA in general is the extraction procedure that removes soluble compounds from the solid matrix and makes them feasible for subsequent biotesting and chromatography. The extraction step widely determines the composition of the mixture subjected to further EDA. With focus on organic toxicants, in most cases EDA is based on exhaustive extraction of organic compounds [67-69]. This procedure corresponds to what is typically done in chemical analysis, i.e. focusing on total contents of pollutants having the advantage of standardised and reproducible methods with limited expense of time and solvents. With respect to hazard assessment exhaustive extraction represents a kind of worst case scenario, assuming 100 % bioavailability. Total concentrations of pollutants in sediment are poor predictors of hazards and risks [70, 71]. With respect to EDA of mixtures containing compounds with different bioavailability, total extraction might result in an erroneous hazard prioritisation if compounds with high toxicity and low availability are present. Thus, a restriction of the extraction of sediments or soils in EDA studies to bioavailable fractions may significantly enhance the relevance of EDA to hazard and risk assessment.

The targeted extraction of the rapidly desorbing fraction as initial step of an EDA promises a better consideration of bioaccessibility and improved toxicant prioritization. To date, standard protocols (e.g. TENAX® desorption studies) are based on a consecutive extraction of only small amounts of sediment, typically 1 g dry weight [72]. In order to obtain sufficient extract for subsequent biotesting, fractionation and structure elucidation in EDA, a large volume TENAX®-based extraction method was developed that allows for an enhancement of the extracted amount of sediment by a factor of 125.

The EDA-directed large volume extraction procedure for bioaccessible fractions of sediment contaminants was developed in four steps. In the first step desorption kinetics were recorded according to the classical consecutive small volume approach [72]. Desorption characteristics like rapidly, slowly and very slowly desorbing fractions and respective rate constants were determined by relating TENAX®-extracted amounts at a given time to total amounts yielded by Accelerated Solvent Extraction (ASE). This aimed

at determining the time needed to extract a fraction that is equivalent to the rapidly desorbing fraction. Since consecutive extraction procedures are not feasible in EDA, in a second step this extraction time was applied to single extractions of small amounts. Thirdly, an extraction apparatus and a corresponding protocol were developed allowing an up-scaling by a factor of 125, named the large volume approach. Reproducibility and comparability to the small volume approach were tested. Since the success of an EDA depends on the absence of toxic procedural blanks, in a fourth step the toxicity of blanks towards growth inhibition of green algae *Scenedesmus vacuolatus* was analysed, reduced by further clean up and compared with effective concentrations of a sediment extract obtained using the same extraction procedure.

3.2 Material and Methods

3.2.1 Exhaustive sediment extraction

Fresh sediment sampled at Přelouč location was extracted exhaustively with Accelerated Solvent Extraction (ASE) to determine the total concentration of organic pollutants. Sediments were extracted at 100 °C and 103 bar using a mixture of acetone and hexane 1:1 (v/v) as solvents. Prior to the extraction, the wet sediment was properly mixed with the same mass of Isolute HM-N to bind water using a mortar and pestle (see also 6.2.1). The volume of the extract was reduced by means of rotary evaporation followed by a gentle stream of nitrogen.

3.2.2 Sediment extraction with TENAX®

Sediment extraction with TENAX® was a two-step procedure including the extraction of desorbing compounds in sediment suspensions with TENAX® and subsequent extraction of the loaded TENAX® with organic solvents providing samples for further investigations like chemical analysis or biological testing. Fresh sediment from Přelouč was used.

Consecutive sediment extraction- desorption kinetics

Consecutive desorption was determined at room temperature by means of an extraction method described in chapter 6.2.2. A mixture of wet sediment (1 g dry weight),
standard-cleaned TENAX® (0.2 g) and bi-distilled water (70 mL) was shaken vigorously in a 100 mL separation funnel. Hg(II)-acetate was added (1.2 mg) to inhibit microbial activity. TENAX® beads were refreshed at periodic intervals and after the separation from the suspension extracted with 20 mL of a 1:1 (v/v) mixture of acetone and hexane. Desorption kinetics were measured in triplicate.

Desorption was described using a first-order three-compartment model [73] assuming no significant readsorption, independence of modelled fractions and simultaneous desorption of all three compartments:

$$\frac{S_t}{S_0} = F_{rap} \cdot e^{-k_{rap} \cdot t} + F_{slow} \cdot e^{-k_{slow} \cdot t} + F_{veryslow} \cdot e^{-k_{veryslow} \cdot t}$$

Eq. 3-1

Initial sediment-sorbed amounts (t=0) and remaining amounts at a given time t [h] were indicated by S_0 and S_t [µg], respectively. The dimensionless parameters F_{rap} , F_{slow} and $F_{veryslow}$ represent the rapidly, slowly and very slowly desorbing fractions, respectively, with corresponding rate constants k_{rap} , k_{slow} and $k_{veryslow}$ [h⁻¹]. Values for F_{rap} , F_{slow} and $F_{veryslow}$ and their respective rate constants were determined by a non-linear curve fitting on the basis of the Levenberg-Marquardt algorithm using Origin Software allowing the exact description of desorption process.

Single TENAX® extraction- small volume approach

The single extraction in the small volume approach was performed at room temperature using a 100 mL separation funnel. 1 g sediment (dw), 1.5 g standard-cleaned TENAX® and 70 mL water were shaken vigorously for a defined interval. After termination, the TENAX® was separated from the sediment suspension, washes with bidistilled water and rinsed in a vacuum (filter) flask to remove bulk water. Afterwards, the TENAX® was extracted using 20 mL of a 1:1 mixture of hexane and acetone according to the procedure described in chapter 6.2.2. The volume of the extract was reduced by the means of rotary evaporation.

Large volume TENAX® approach

Prior to the extraction procedure, TENAX® beads were rinsed with water, acetone and hexane according to the standard cleaning procedure (6.2.2). Since the bio assay with

green algae detected measurable effects applying TENAX® blanks, further cleaning steps were nessecary using ASE. Standard- and ASE-clean up procedure are described in chapter 6.2.2.

125 g of sediment (dw) from Přelouč, 180 g of cleaned TENAX® and at least 3 L of deionised water were stirred vigorously at 20 °C for 24 h in a special glass vessel (see chapter 6.2.2, Figure 6-5). The TENAX® was isolated from the sediment suspension and washed with deionized water until the water phase was clear. The loaded TENAX® was directly extracted in the vessel using acetone and subsequently hexane. A detailed description can be found in chapter 6.2.2.

Reproducibility of the fraction removed within 24 h (F_{24h}) of the large volume approach and its comparability to the small approach were investigated. Three replicates were run for the reproducibility study.

3.2.3 Clean up and chemical analysis

TENAX® extracts were re-dissolved in dichloromethane and shaken over night with activated copper to remove elemental sulphur. Sediment extracts gained with ASE required a further clean up on Florisil, alumina and silica gel subsequent to the sulphur removal (see chapter 6.2.3).

Chemical analysis was performed applying a gas chromatograph combined with a mass selective detector (GC-MS) (see chapter 6.2.5). The oven temperature was programmed from 60 to 150 °C with a rate of 30 °C/min followed by an increase to 186 °C with 6 °C/min and subsequent heating to 280 °C with 4 °C/min holding this temperature for 8.5 min. Compounds were quantified in the selected ion mode (SIM) on the basis of the molecular ion using an external calibration.

3.2.4 Biological analysis

TENAX® blanks and the extract gained with the large volume approach were tested for toxicity to green algae *Scenedesmus vacuolatus* after solvent exchange with dimethyl sulphoxide (DMSO) with a maximum concentration of 0.1% in the test system, which proved to be of no detectable effect. Exact test conditions are described in chapter 6.3.

3.3 Results

3.3.1 Desorption kinetics of sediment-associated contaminants

Desorption kinetics were determined by the means of consecutive sediment extraction with TENAX® for a period of 41 days. Seven native polycyclic sediment contaminants of Přelouč sediment were used for these investigations (Table 3-1). By plotting sediment concentrations (S_t) normalized to initial concentration (S_0) versus time [h] a typical three-phasic desorption was observed (Figure 3-1). For clarity, only data for naphthalene, anthracene, fluoranthene and benzo[b]fluoranthene were shown in Figure 3-1. Curves of chrysene, benzo[a]anthracene and pyrene were comparable to that of fluoranthene, which was printed as a representative of these three compounds. Concentration in sediment decreased rapidly during the first 24 h of extraction followed by a slower release of sediment contaminants. S_t/S_0 ratio, meaning the fraction that remained in the sediment, ranged between 0.49 and 0.87 after 24 h (day 1) of extraction and decreased to values between 0.27 and 0.67 at day 41. Whereas about 50 % of total anthracene amount desorbed within the first day (t24h), during the following 40 days the concentration decreased only about additional 20 %. Thus, the main fraction of anthracene desorbed during the first 24 h of extraction, whereas the subsequently released amount was significantly smaller. Benzo[b]fluoranthene exhibited the slowest desorption rate as well as the smallest desorbable fraction of the investigated compounds. Within the first extraction day (24 h) only 13 % of total pollutant load was extracted. Similar to anthracene, the concentration decreased about additional 20 % between day 1 and day 41.

Significant differences in slopes and curve progression (Figure 3-1) indicated compound dependent values for the rapidly, slowly and very slowly desorbing fractions (F_{rap} , F_{slow} , $F_{veryslow}$) and the respective rate constants (k_{rap} , k_{slow} , $k_{veryslow}$) (Table 3-1). Therefore, Eq. 3-1 was fitted to the experimental data (Figure 3-1) allowing an exact mathematical description of desorption processes and a calculation of F_{rap} , F_{slow} , $F_{veryslow}$ and the related rate constants. The values for the rapidly desorbing fractions F_{rap} covered a range of 0.12 for benzo[*b*]fluoranthene to 0.30 for pyrene. 70 to 90% of the PAHs found in the sediment belonged to the slowly and very slowly desorbing pool with very limited bioaccessibility.



Figure 3-1: Desorption of native polycyclic sediment contaminants determined by consecutive sediment extraction with TENAX® plotting the sediment concentration (S_t) normalized to initial concentration (S_0) versus time [h]. Benzo[b]fluoranthene (b[b]fluo), fluoranthene (fluo), naphthalene (naph) and anthracene (ant) are shown as representatives. Points mark experimental data including the standard deviation as error bar (n= 3). Fitted functions are given as solid lines. The vertical line in the left graph marks the extraction time of 24 h, what is separately displayed at the right side.

Calculated rate constants of the rapidly, slowly and very slowly desorbing pool (k_{rap} , k_{slow} , $k_{veryslow}$) were in the range of 10⁻¹ h⁻¹, 10⁻² h⁻¹ and 10⁻⁴ h⁻¹, respectively. Since they differed by one to two orders of magnitude, the rate constants can be clearly assigned to the respective compartment, assuming retarded micropore diffusion as explanation for slow and very slow desorption [53]. Rate constants for the rapid and slow desorption decreased with increasing molecular weight with the exception of naphthalene. Despite the lower molecular weight it desorbed significantly slower. With $k_{veryslow}$ values between 1.0 and $1.6 \cdot 10^{-4}$ h⁻¹ no substance dependent pattern can be observed for the investigated compounds. This rule was violated by anthracene with a $k_{veryslow}$ of $5.2 \cdot 10^{-4}$ h⁻¹.

It needs to be stressed here that the extraction of all three fractions proceeds in parallel with different rate constants. Thus, although F_{rap} and t_{rap} can be individually determined for an exact analysis of desorption kinetics [74], F_{rap} can never be extracted individually. The presented procedure focused on the extraction of amounts that were equivalent to F_{rap} (F_{rap_eq}) rather than on the extraction of F_{rap} itself. Thus, on the basis of Eq. 3-1 and the calculated values for fractions and rate constants, a time t_{rap_eq} was determined at which F_{rap_eq} was extracted setting $S_t/S_0= (1-F_{rap})$. The amount extracted equals that contained in F_{rap} but integrates over all three fractions extracted.

Table 3-1: Calculated values for the rapidly, slowly and very slowly desorbing fractions $(F_{rap}, F_{slow}, F_{veryslow})$ and their respective rate constants $(k_{rap}, k_{slow}, k_{veryslow})$ determined through fitting of Eq. 3-1 to consecutive desorption data. Standard deviations of 3 replicates are given additionally. $t_{rap_{eq}}$ indicates the time required to remove an amount of the respective compound that is equivalent to F_{rap} .

compound	F _{rap}	k _{rap} [10 ⁻¹ h ⁻¹]	F _{slow}	k _{slow} [10 ⁻² h ⁻¹]	Fvervslow	k _{vervslow} [10 ⁻⁴ h ⁻¹]	t _{rap eq} [h]
naphthalene	0.16 ± 0.05	2.7 ± 0.03	0.21 ± 0.13	0.9 ± 0.5	0.62 ± 0.08	1.4 ± 0.8	8.9
anthracene	0.29 ± 0.04	8.0 ± 0.04	0.20 ± 0.04	5.4 ± 0.4	0.49 ± 0.002	5.2 ± 0.1	2.1
fluoranthene	0.24 ± 0.02	3.8 ± 0.08	0.11 ± 0.02	4.2 ± 0.5	0.64 ± 0.04	1.4 ± 0.2	6.1
pyrene	0.30 ± 0.04	3.2 ± 0.07	0.10 ± 0.02	3.0 ± 1.1	0.60 ± 0.05	1.6 ± 0.2	8.1
benzo[a]anthracene	0.23 ± 0.02	1.7 ± 0.01	0.11 ± 0.01	1.8 ± 0.4	0.66 ± 0.01	1.6 ± 0.1	13.2
chrysene	0.22 ± 0.06	1.3 ± 0.05	0.11 ± 0.06	2.0 ± 1.7	0.67 ± 0.02	1.2 ± 0.2	15.7
benzo[b]fluoranthene	0.12 ± 0.01	1.0 ± 0.01	0.14 ± 0.01	0.8 ± 0.2	0.74 ± 0.01	1.0 ± 0.3	18.7

In our study, values for t_{rap_eq} covered a range of 2 h for anthracene to 18 h for benzo[*b*]fluoranthene. While a clear trend could be observed indicating a reduction of desorption rates with increasing molecular weight and hydrophobicity, this rule was violated by anthracene. Despite of the higher molecular weight anthracene desorbed significantly more rapidly than naphthalene. No explanation could be found for this behaviour. To address the desorption even of highly lipophilic compounds like benzo[*b*]fluoranthene an extraction time for the single extraction procedure of 24 h was chosen.

3.3.2 Validation of the large volume extraction method

The transferability of the low volume to the large volume approach was tested for the fraction removed within the selected extraction time of 24 h (F_{24h}) as the most relevant parameter with respect to extraction in EDA (Figure 3-2). F_{24h} values ranged from 0.03 to 0.39 for both approaches decreasing with increasing molecular weight of the investigated compounds. F_{24h} values of the small and large volume approach deviated only by 2 to 27 % showing neither a molecular weight dependent pattern nor a systematic over- or underestimation with one of the approaches.



Figure 3-2: Comparison of small and large volume approach. Displayed are the fractions extracted within 24 h extraction duration (F_{24h}) for small and large volume approach (fluorene (flu), anthracene (ant), phenanthrene (phen), pyrene (pyr), fluoranthene fluo, benzo[a]anthracene (b[a]ant), benzo[b]fluoranthene (b[b]fluo), chrysene (chry), benzo[a]pyrene (b[a]pyr), indeno[c,d]pyrene (i[cd]py)).

The fraction extracted within 24 h (F_{24h}) was investigated to check the reproducibility of the large volume approach (Figure 3-3). F_{24h} values ranged from 0.03 to 0.57 with relative standard deviations between 4 to 28 % for 3 replicates. The greatest deviation was observed for benzo[*a*]pyrene. For reproducibility studies, the use of sediment from a second sampling campaign might explain significantly higher F_{24h} values of up to 0.57 indicating a variability of sediment properties with time.



Figure 3-3: Reproducibility of large volume approach on the basis of the fraction removed within 24 h (F_{24h}). Mean values of three replicates are presented showing the standard deviations as error bars.

Due to high amounts of TENAX® used, impurities gained in importance, especially in the context of an EDA. To avoid false-positive results, procedural blanks of TENAX® were investigated for adverse effects towards green algae *Scenedesmus vacuolatus*. Population growth of *Scenedesmus vacuolatus* was inhibited by 44 % applying the blank of standard-cleaned TENAX® at a concentration equalling 600 g SEq/L(medium) (Figure 3-4). Further clean up by ASE reduced the observed inhibition of *Scenedesmus vacuolatus* to 21 % tested at the same concentration.



Figure 3-4: Concentration-response relationship of the TENAX® extract of sediment tested towards growth inhibition of Scenedesmus vacuolatus. Effects of the standard-cleaned (B1) and ASE-cleaned (B2) TENAX® blanks are given as well.

This reduction of toxicity was paralleled by a significant reduction of the number and intensity of peaks found in GC-MS chromatograms of the blanks of standard- and ASE-cleaned TENAX® (Figure 3-5). The chemical analysis identified several softeners and stabilisers in the sample of the standard-cleaned TENAX® that might have their origin in the production procedure. Reduction or removal of many peaks clearly indicated TENAX® as the origin of these impurities rather than solvents, glass vessels or the GC column. Impurities cannot be fully removed by ASE-cleaning procedure, as seen in the second chromatogram of Figure 3-5.



Figure 3-5: Chromatograms of standard- (a) and ASE-cleaned (b) TENAX® blanks.

As an example a TENAX® extract from Přelouč sediment was tested towards growth inhibition of green algae *Scenedesmus vacuolatus*. Concentration-dependent effects were observed testing the extract between 3 and 50 g SEq/L(medium) (Figure 3-4) reaching an inhibition of 90 % applying the highest concentration. Effective concentrations of blanks were about three orders of magnitude above that of the sediment extract gained with the same procedure (Figure 3-4). It can be concluded that these blanks did not measurably contribute to observed effects of a sediment extract gained with the same method.

3.4 Discussion

The aim of the study was to investigate the changes occurring through the modification of the test design from a consecutive over a single extraction small volume procedure to a large volume extraction method. Therefore, desorption kinetics of native sediment contaminants were determined through consecutive extraction of sediment with TENAX® to characterize the rapidly, slowly and very slowly desorbing fractions (F_{rap} , F_{slow} , $F_{veryslow}$) as well as the related rate constants (k_{rap} , k_{slow} , $k_{veryslow}$) (Table 3-1). It was demonstrated that F_{rap} , ranging from 12 % to 30 % of the total amount contained, depended on the compound under consideration. Literature values of the rapidly desorbing fractions show great variations ranging from less than 10 % up to over 50 % of the contained

compounds [22, 64]. These great variations can be explained by differences in organic matter composition [75-77], origin of PAHs [78], age and physicochemical properties of pollutants [59]. With a F_{rap} of only 0.16 naphthalene is much less accessible than expected (Table 3-1). This low value can be caused by losses during work due to high volatility of this individual compound. Other groups suggested that the release or degradation of low-molecular-weight PAHs due to weathering of sediment results in a removal of readily accessible fractions and thus a relative increase of the less accessible fractions [79]. Calculated rate constants of the rapidly, slowly and very slowly desorbing pool (k_{rap} , k_{slow} , $k_{veryslow}$) were in the range of 10^{-1} h⁻¹, 10^{-2} h⁻¹ and 10^{-4} h⁻¹, respectively being well in agreement with results of other groups [22, 64, 72].

The consecutive extraction of sediment using TENAX® allows the determination of the rapid, slow and very slow release of pollutants. The rapidly desorbing fraction is commonly regarded as an equivalent for the bioaccessible fraction of sediment contaminants. Knowing the time span where F_{rap} is released from the sediment this fraction can be extracted by a single extraction of sediment for a certain extraction time without a TENAX® renewal. The rapidly desorbing fraction deviating in concentration as well as in relative composition from total extracts, becomes accessible for further investigations like chemical analysis or biological testing yielding information about the extent of the bioaccessibility and thus the potential risk originating from the investigated sampling location.

On the basis of the kinetic parameters the calculation of the time needed to extract an equivalent of the rapidly desorbing fraction is possible (Table 3-1). A fixed extraction time of 24 h was selected as a time at which F_{rap_eq} is fully extracted for compounds with a log*K*_{OW} up to 6.5 (benzo[*b*]fluoranthene). Since less hydrophobic compounds are characterised by higher desorption rates, a slight overestimation of their bioaccessibility must be accepted. A universally valid extraction time for F_{rap_eq} for all components of a complex mixture does not exist since it depends on the individual desorption behaviour of the components (and thus individual pollution patterns) and the composition of the sediment. The selected time can only be a compromise between nearly complete extraction of the rapidly desorbing fraction of highly lipophilic compounds and a limited overestimation of F_{rap_eq} of less lipophilic contaminants. Extraction times applied by other groups accounted for 6 h as well as 30 h aiming to estimate the extent of bioaccessibility [21] or bioaccumulation [64, 80]. Table 3-2 shows the percentage of rapidly, slowly and very slowly desorbing pool remaining in sediment after 24 h of extraction with TENAX®. This may demonstrate that the fraction extracted after t_{rap_eq} numerically equals F_{rap} , however physically it is a mixture of a big share of the rapidly desorbing pool together with low and very low shares of the simultaneously desorbing slow and very slow pools. An alternative way to estimate t_{rap} was recently presented [74]. It considers only the rate constant of the rapid desorption and gives good estimates in kinetic studies. For extraction purposes however, the neglect of the simultaneous desorption from slow and very slow compartment leads to longer extraction times that systematically overestimate bioaccessibility.

Table 3-2: Percentage of the rapidly, slowly and very slowly desorbing pool remaining in sediment after 24 h of extraction with TENAX®.

	rapidly desorbing pool	slowly desorbing pool	very slowly desorbing pool
naphthalene	0.16	80.65	99.67
anthracene	0.00	27.41	98.77
fluoranthene	0.01	36.54	99.66
pyrene	0.04	48.72	99.62
benzo[a]anthracene	1.57	64.20	99.62
chrysene	4.85	62.19	99.70
benzo[b]fluoranthene	9.94	81.97	99.76

To allow for an estimation of the error made by application of one fixed extraction time, estimated fractions (F_{6h_estim} , F_{24h_estim}) as well as actually measured fractions (F_{6h_meas} , F_{24h_meas}) gained with a single extraction were compared with F_{rap} (Figure 3-6). A good agreement between F_{rap} and F_{24h_estim} was found for high lipophilic compounds. This finding supports the former selected extraction time of 24 h on the basis of the desorption kinetics. As expected for small and medium PAHs a better agreement is observed with 6 h extraction.

Surprisingly, measured fractions extracted after 6 and 24 h (F_{6h_meas} , F_{24h_meas}) increasingly deviate from the estimated fractions with increasing size of PAHs and thus lipophilicity and boiling points. Assuming desorption from the sediment as the rate limiting step [72] and TENAX® as an infinite sink with very rapid absorption kinetics, this deviation cannot be explained. Desorption from sediment should be neither effected by the amount of TENAX® (1.5 g for single extraction instead of 0.2 g for the sequential approach) nor by its frequent renewal. Thus, the systematically higher extraction efficiency

with increasing molecular size of PAHs for single extraction with higher amounts of TENAX® suggests the absorption by TENAX® rather than desorption from sediment as rate limiting step for these compounds. TENAX® particles are complex structures of a highly lipophilic matrix filled with air and surrounded by water. Thus, rate limitations could occur (i) in the water phase due to limited diffusion for increasingly hydrophobic compounds at lower TENAX® amounts, (ii) in the TENAX® matrix itself due to reduced diffusion with increasing molecular size from limited TENAX® particle surface or (iii) in the gas phase with decreasing vapour pressure of the compounds. Our experiments are not able to discriminate between these types of rate limitations. However, they could be an indication that the basic assumption of desorption as rate limiting step in TENAX® extraction might be violated for some compound groups even if standard procedures are applied.



Figure 3-6: Estimated and measured fractions extracted within 6 h (F_{6h_estim} , F_{6h_meas}) and 24 h (F_{24h_estim} , F_{24h_meas}) from Přelouč sediment. These fractions are compared to F_{rap} . Values for F_{meas} were corrected for the recovery of the individual compound.

Geometrical and agitation properties might influence desorption rates and affect the transferability of data gained with the small volume approach to the large volume glass vessel. Since the performance of full kinetic studies with the large volume approach is impractical because of the enormous consumption of TENAX® and solvents, only F_{24h} values were compared (Figure 3-2). The good agreement of F_{24h} values in both approaches supports the application of the large volume approach based on the concept derived from

the consecutive approach with small volumes. Observed deviations reflect acceptable variations due to sediment inhomogeneity and analytical deviations.

Only for benzo[*a*]pyrene relative standard deviations of F_{24h} were greater than 30 % (Figure 3-3). Being mainly sequestered on soot particles, the inhomogeneous distribution of contaminants in sediment could have the biggest influence on the results. There are no indications that non-reproducible sorption to TENAX® occurs.

Biological analysis of the TENAX® extract of the Přelouč sediment taken as an example indicated concentration-dependent effects towards *Scenedesmus vacuolatus* (Figure 3-4). This provides a good basis for subsequent EDA and stresses the potential of the large volume TENAX® approach to extract sufficient amounts of toxicants for effect assessment and EDA.

3.5 Conclusions

For the consideration of bioaccessibility in EDA a large volume TENAX® extraction method was presented. Good agreement with the established consecutive small volume extraction allows a sufficiently precise extraction of the rapidly desorbing fraction of a broad range of compounds within a uniform extraction time of 24 h. Although there are several other solid phases applicable for extracting bioaccessible fractions, including solid-phase micro-extraction fibres SPME [81] and semi-permeable membrane devices SPMD [82], TENAX® has unique properties for the depletive extraction of bioaccessible fractions of large amounts of sediment. High surface area, excellent sorption properties and thus a quick removal of lipophilic compounds from the water phase [83], the applicability at different scales and the ease of separation of sediment particles from the adsorbent are strong points of the method. High costs of TENAX®, toxicity and chemicals associated with the blanks due to production residues, high solvent consumption and the special equipment needed, such as glass vessel and ASE, may be shortcomings of the method. Since desorption kinetics are compound dependent, every extraction procedure based on rapidly desorbing fractions can be only a compromise that does not fully reflect bioaccessibility of all compounds to the same degree, although the error seems to be acceptable for the range of lipophilic compounds that have been assessed here. Absolute hazard assessment of sediments based on toxicity testing of TENAX® extracts requires an additional calibration e.g. with body burdens of exposed organisms.

TENAX®-based large volume extraction of rapidly desorbing fractions provides a novel tool in EDA and is believed to allow a better hazard assessment of sediments and key toxicant prioritization. Whether identified key toxicants and their relative contribution to total effects will actually be significantly altered by the new extraction approach will be evaluated in chapter 5.

4 The influence of freeze-drying on the desorption of sediment associated contaminants

4.1 Introduction

Approaches that focus on the direct assessment of unchanged sediments such as bioaccessibility-directed extraction or sediment contact tests face the problem that fresh sediments are known to undergo degradation processes and recommendations for the storage of fresh sediments are very heterogeneously ranging from only a few days [84] up to several weeks [85]. Three problems arise from storing fresh sediments: (i) the microfauna might cause a biological degradation of pollutants, (ii) the release of ammonia through microbiological activity [86] and (iii) chemical degradation through hydrolysis or oxidation, being responsible for false-positive and false-negative test results. Becker & Ginn [87] investigated the toxicity of several sediment samples towards amphipod, polychaete and bacteria over a storing time of 16 weeks. They observed an increase as well a decrease of toxicity depending on the sediment sample as well as on the test organism under consideration. In contrast, Defoe and Ankley [88] did not observe any changes within test results storing sediment up to 101 weeks at 4 °C. The alteration can depend on the level of the contamination as well, since effects of storage time have been greater for low to moderate contaminated sediments, whereas storage of heavily contaminated sediments did not greatly alter observed effects [87]. These results suggest that the changes are unpredictable and depend on the applied test organism as well as the contamination level.

Freeze-drying encompasses the water removal at decreased temperatures having the advantage to circumvent the loss of thermo labile or volatile compounds. Furthermore, the microfauna is killed that normally controls ammonia production and biological degradation. Through water removal chemical degradation is lowered as well. However, freeze-drying has been shown to possibly cause an increase in toxicity, elevated DOC levels as well as an elevated leaching of PAHs in the water phase [84, 89] assuming an alteration of the release process as well as of sediment properties.

The TENAX® extraction method is a common method to selectively trap the rapidly desorbing fraction as an estimate of the contaminant bioaccessibility [21, 90]. A good correlation between the extracted fraction and BSAF values indicate the suitability to simulate the distribution between sediment and organism [60]. You et al. was able to show

that the TENAX® method can be used as an easier, faster and cheaper surrogate for whole organisms assays [65] posing the possibility to detect changes in the desorption behaviour and thus bioaccessibility of sediment associated contaminants avoiding time consuming and laborious sediment contact assays.

The objective of the present study was to expand the current knowledge about the influence of freeze-drying on the desorption behaviour of sediment-associated contaminants as determined by TENAX® extraction. Four sediments of river Elbe and tributaries were selected and extracted with TENAX® for 6 h, 24 h and 30 h reflecting common times to extract the bioaccessible fraction [21, 91]. The influence of freeze-drying was determined by correlating the amount extracted from fresh sediment to that of a dried subsample.

4.2 Material and Methods

4.2.1 Sediment samples

To investigate the influence of freeze-drying on the desorption behaviour of sediment-associated contaminants sediments from Přelouč, Most, Bitterfeld and Magdeburg were used. Fresh sediments were stored at 4 °C in amber glass bottles until required. Prior to the extraction procedure with TENAX® the required sediment amount was freeze-dried.

4.2.2 Sediment extraction

To determine total contents of organic pollutants, wet sediments were extracted using Accelerated Solvent Extraction (ASE). Wet sediments were carefully mixed with the same mass of Isolute HM-N to bind water. Extraction was carried out at 100 °C and 103 bar with a mixture of acetone and hexane (1:1 v/v) as solvent. The volume of the extracts was reduced using a rotation evaporator (for more details see chapter 6.2.1).

To investigate the desorption behaviour of sediment associated organic contaminants, only single TENAX® extractions at a well defined time were performed. Therefore, the fresh and freeze-dried sediment (1 g dry weight), TENAX® (1.5 g) and bidistilled water (70 mL) were vigorously shaken for 6 h, 24 h and 30 h in a 100 mL separation funnel without introducing fresh TENAX®. After termination, TENAX® beads were separated from the sediment suspension, rinsed with water and transferred to a vacuum flask to remove bulk water. Thereafter, TENAX® beads were extracted with a mixture of acetone and hexane (1:1 v/v). Experiments were carried out in triplicate. Prior to desorption experiments fresh TENAX® beads were cleaned according to the standard cleaning procedure. For a detailed description see chapter 6.2.2.

To better compare the amount extracted from fresh and freeze-dried sediment the Desorption Index (DI) was calculated:

$$DI = \frac{F_{freeze-dried}}{F_{fresh}} - 1$$

Eq. 4-1

whereas the dimensionless parameters $F_{\text{freeze-dried}}$ and F_{fresh} are the fractions extracted with TENAX® using freeze-dried and fresh sediments, respectively. Fractions are calculated dividing the concentration in the TENAX® extract [µg/g (sed dw)] by the concentration in the ASE extract [µg/g (sed dw)].

4.2.3 Clean up and chemical analysis

ASE as well as TENAX® extracts were firstly shaken with activated copper to remove elemental sulphur. As ASE extracts were coloured, a second clean up step was necessary consisting of adsorption chromatography on Florisil. An exact description can be found in chapter 6.2.3. Samples were re-dissolved in toluene for the chemical analysis.

Components were analyzed applying a gas chromatograph combined with a mass selective detector (GC-MS). The oven temperature was programmed from 60 to 150 °C with a rate of 30 °C/min followed by an increase to 186 °C with 6 °C/min and subsequent heating to 280 °C with 4 °C/min holding this temperature for 8.5 min. Compounds were identified in the Total Ion Current (TIC) Mode on the basis of the retention time and mass spectra. Quantification was performed using an external calibration utilizing standard compounds. Standards as well as samples were measured in the selected ion mode (SIM). A detailed description can be found in chapter 6.2.5.

4.3 **Results**

A single TENAX® extraction was performed for 6 h, 24 h and 30 h, respectively for sediments from Přelouč, Magdeburg, Most and Bitterfeld. Comparing the fraction extracted from fresh and freeze-dried sediment, the Desorption Index (DI) was calculated according to Eq. 4-1 and plotted for the individual compounds. Three cases can occur: (i) values equalling 0 indicate a full accordance between the fraction extracted from fresh and freeze-dried sediment, (ii) with values greater 0 the fraction extracted from freezedried sediment exceeds that from fresh sediment suggesting an enhanced desorption from the freeze-dried sediment and (iii) with values below 0 a smaller fraction is extracted from freeze-dried sediment assuming a hampered desorption from the dry sediment compared to fresh sediment.



Figure 4-1: Differences in the desorption behaviour of sediment-associated contaminants of fresh and freeze-dried sediment from Přelouč (left) and Most (right). The Desorption Index (DI) was calculated according to Eq. 4-1. Three different extraction times were applied (6 h, 24 h, 30 h) presenting mean values of three replicates and related standard deviations as error bars.

For Přelouč the majority of the DI-values was negative with values down to -0.52 indicating a hampered desorption from freeze-dried sediment compared to fresh ones. Greatest deviations were observed for an extraction time of 6 h, whereas DI-values decreased to 0.04 and -0.29 by the elongation of the extraction time. This rule was violated by fluorene with positive values up to 0.23 and the greatest deviation at an extraction time of 30 h. However, the compound volatility and the related risk of losses during sample preparation aggravated the interpretation of these results. DI-values and thus differences in the desorption from fresh and freeze-dried sediment increased from anthracene to benzo[*k*]fluoranthene.

Results for Most sediment were similar to Přelouč DI-values ranging between -0.01 and -0.33. Only for fluorene and phenanthrene DI-values were positive reaching values up to 0.37. Surprisingly, the DI-values indicated greatest deviations at an extraction time of 24 h whereas smallest deviations were observed at an extraction time of 6 h. This rule was

violated by DDD, fluorene and phenanthrene with the smallest deviations at 30 h and 24 h, respectively.



Figure 4-2: Differences in desorption behaviour of sediment-associated contaminants of fresh and freeze-dried samples from the river Elbe near the city of Magdeburg were investigated applying three different extraction times (6 h, 24 h, 30 h). The mean values of three replicates are shown presenting standard deviations as error bars.

Desorption behaviour of freeze-dried Magdeburg sediment deviated from that of Přelouč and Most samples since the DI-values were positive in general. The desorption from freeze-dried sediment was elevated compared to desorption from fresh ones. The prolongation of the extraction time up to 30 h lead to values between -0.07 and 0.33 indicating an approximation of the desorbed amounts from freeze-dried and fresh sediments. Phenanthrene followed the same trend, however with a DI-value of 0.82 it exhibited still relatively high deviations at an extraction time of 30 h. According to Eq. 4-1 a DI-value of 0.82 equal a $F_{freeze-dried}/F_{fresh}$ ratio of 1.82. Thus, the fraction extracted from freeze-dried sediment was twice as much as that desorbing from fresh sediment. For extraction times greater than 6 h DDE, DDD and PNA showed the smallest deviation with DI-values between -0.08 and 0.14.



Figure 4-3: Differences in desorption behaviour of sediment-associated contaminants comparing fresh and freeze-dried samples from the small creak Spittelwasser in Bitterfeld. The mean values of three replicates are shown and standard deviations are given as error bars.

Bitterfeld sediment showed the greatest differences between the desorption of sediment-associated contaminants from freeze-dried and fresh sediments. The Desorption Index was in general positive reaching maximal values of up to 5.51 (methoxychlor). Similar to the desorption behaviour of Most contaminants, an extraction time of 24 h lead to the greatest deviations, whereas smallest deviations occurred at 6 h extraction time. With the exception of DDE, benzo[*b*]fluoranthene, benzo[*k*]fluoranthene and benzo[*a*]pyrene, DIs exceeded a value of 0.2 for all extraction times indicating that the deviations from the fresh sediment exceeded 20 % in most of the cases. For the PAHs a substance dependence could be observed since DI-values decreased with increasing molecular weight and thus lipophilicity.

Whereas standard deviations were commonly smaller than 20 % for the majority of the compounds identified in Přelouč, Most and Magdeburg sediments, the results of Bitterfeld sediment showed much higher standard deviations of up to 60 and 70 %.

4.4 Discussion

Freeze-drying is a common method to avoid microbial as well as chemical degradation processes in sediment samples. The goal of the present study was to investigate the influence of freeze-drying on the desorption behaviour of sediment-associated contaminants as determined with TENAX® extraction method. It was demonstrated that desorption can be elevated (Magdeburg, Bitterfeld) as well as hampered (Přelouč, Most) after freeze-drying being hard to predict. No substance dependent pattern, but an extraction time dependency was observed since the deviations were smallest at an extraction time of 30 h. The presented results are consistent with results of several groups showing unpredictable changes including increased or decreased toxicity or a lack of changes when testing freeze-dried sediment assuming an alteration of the bioaccessibility of sediment-associated contaminants [84, 89].

Figure 4-4 summarizes the results with a special focus on the time dependence of the extracted fraction, whereas location dependent trends should be stressed rather than substance dependent patterns. The solid line included in Figure 4-4 illustrated the ideal case of $F_{freeze-dried} = F_{fresh}$ implying an identical desorption behaviour of contaminants from fresh and freeze-dried sediment. Symbols above this line indicate an elevated desorption from the freeze-dried sediment, whereas symbols below the solid line mean a hampered desorption. The dotted lines mark a deviation of ± 20 % from the ideal case $F_{freeze-dried} = F_{fresh}$. With the exception of results from Bitterfeld samples, that deviation reflects the maximal standard deviation observed within these experiments. As sediment of Bitterfeld consists of a compact bulk phase due to its high sand and low water content (Table 6-1), the homogenisation of the sediment and thus the production of equal subsamples is hampered.



Figure 4-4: Correlation of the fraction extracted from freeze-dried ($F_{freeze-dried}$) and fresh (F_{fresh}) sediment. Sediments from Přelouč, Most, Magdeburg and Bitterfeld were extracted with TENAX® for 6 h, 24 h and 30 h. The solid line indicates the ideal case of $F_{freeze-dried} = F_{fresh}$, whereas the dotted lines mark a deviation of ± 20 % from the ideal case. The graphs in the right column present an enlargement of the range between F=0 and F=0.1 of the graphs depicted in the left column.

At an extraction time of 6 h, only the desorption of Most contaminants was not influenced significantly by the sediment state having almost all data points within the \pm 20 % deviation interval. The influence of freeze-drying on the desorption behaviour of sediment contaminants decreased with the extraction time since almost all data points were within the \pm 20 % deviation interval prolongating the applied extraction time up to 24 h or 30 h. The sediment of Bitterfeld location behaved special since freeze-drying caused an enormous mobilisation of sediment contaminants. Even for an extraction time of 30 h, F_{freeze-dried} exceeded F_{fresh} by a factor up to 6.0. Sediment of Bitterfeld is known to contain traces of disposed resins possibly trapping organic compounds. Freeze-drying might destroy the resin structure making formerly trapped compounds easily desorbable and thus accessible for TENAX® extraction.

Several reasons might be responsible for observed changes in the desorption behaviour of sediment associated contaminants due to the freeze-drying procedure involving re-moistening processes of the sediment particles, elevated Dissolved Organic Carbon (DOC) concentrations in the aqueous phase as well as a destruction of sediment aggregates.

Firstly, when remoistening freeze-dried sediment, the particle surface will be coated by a thin liquid film and water enters the pore system initiating the dissolution and partitioning of compounds according to their distribution properties. The time required for these processes might be greater than the time provided by the TENAX® extraction procedure implying moistening and partitioning artefacts rather than real freeze-drying alterations. Therefore, exemplarily freeze-dried sediment of Přelouč was soaked for 6 h and 24 h prior to the TENAX® extraction procedure for 6 h and 24 h (Figure 4-5). Soaking of freeze-dried sediment for 6 h prior to the TENAX® extraction for 6 h as well as 24 h caused a Desorption Index (DI) between -0.81 to 0.23. However, soaking had no influence on the desorption behaviour, neither at an extraction time of 6 h nor at 24 h since DI-values were equal to those of un-soaked sediment. This rule was violated by fluoranthene and benzo[b]fluoranthene as well as fluorene and anthracene. Values for the former pair indicated that the differences between fresh and freeze-dried sediments decreased, whereas the deviations are enhanced by the soaking procedure for fluorene and anthracene. No explanation could be found for this behaviour. Soaking freeze-dried sediments for 24 h yields similar results showing no influence on the desorption behaviour of the sediment contaminants. It may be assumed that soaking of freeze-dried sediment prior to the TENAX® extraction has a minor influence on the extracted fraction. Moistening artefacts can thus be excluded as reason for the different desorption behaviour of contaminants originating from freeze-dried sediment.



Figure 4-5: Soaking of freeze-dried sediment from Přelouč for 6 h and 24 h prior to the TENAX® extraction procedure for 6 h and 24 h. Presented are mean values of the Desorption Index (DI) calculated according to Eq. 4-1. Error bars reflect standard deviations of three replicates.

Secondly, several groups detected elevated DOC levels in elutriates of freeze-dried sediment [92, 93]. But DOC is known to cause a complexation of freely dissolved compounds and thus a reduction of the bioavailable faction [94]. Since the fraction sorbed on TENAX® will be composed of the fraction already dissolved in the water phase (bioavailable) and the rapidly desorbing fraction [72] elevated DOC levels might be an explanation for lower concentrations when investigating freeze-dried sediment.

Thirdly, through freeze-drying, including the previously freezing of the wet sediment, aggregates might be destroyed due to physical forces. This might result in baring of intraparticle sorption sites and thus in shorter diffusion distances for the molecules making formerly slowly desorbing molecules to rapidly desorbing ones. Thus, the destruction of sediment aggregates can ease the transformation from the adsorbed to the desorbed state resulting in an increased leaching of sediment-associated contaminants what was also observed by Geffard et al. [84].

As can be seen in Figure 4-4 F_{fresh} and $F_{freeze-dried}$ converge with increasing extraction times assuming that the deviations between the fraction extracted from fresh and dried sediments, especially at short extraction times, might be explained by an alteration of

the desorption rate rather than an alteration of the rapidly desorbing fraction itself. Figure 4-6 might clarify that fact presenting the fluoranthene concentration in Přelouč sediment after a 6 h, 24 h and 30 h single TENAX® extraction. The solid lines included in Figure 4-6 were only given to visualize the desorption progress and do not represent fitted curves since a fitting based on only three points was not feasible.



Figure 4-6: Desorption of fluoranthene measured in fresh and freeze-dried sediment of $P\check{r}$ elouč, plotting the sediment concentration S_t normalized to the initial concentration S_0 versus the extraction time [h]. Solid lines are only given to visualize the desorption progress and do not represent fitted functions.

Figure 4-6 indicated that the concentration of fluoranthene in freeze-dried sediment decreased more slowly compared to fresh sediment, whereas after an extraction time of 30 h the concentration in fresh and freeze-dried sediment was comparable. Since desorption from sediment is characterized by an initial rapid release followed by a slower release of sorbed contaminants, concentrations in sediment will not significantly decrease after depletion of the rapidly desorbing fraction. Thus, through a prolongation of the extraction time up to 30 h differences between desorption rates from fresh and freeze-dried sediments might be compensated. Through a prolongation of the extraction time, the slowly desorbing fraction will contribute to the extracted amount as well. But due to smaller rate constants the contribution of slowly desorbing molecules to the overall trapped fraction will be comparatively small and thus negligible.

Birdwell et al. [95] showed that rate constants depend on numerous factors such as the aqueous diffusivity, the organic carbon content as well as bulk particle density and porosity. Diffusion processes as main mass transport mechanism had only a minimal influence on the desorption rate. Furthermore, the organic matter fraction as most important component responsible for sorption and desorption was not correlated with the rate constant [95]. The way how rate constants are affected and the reasons behind cannot be defined yet.

Summarizing, freeze-drying might alter either the concentration in the aqueous phase or the desorption properties of sediment-associated contaminants. However, results suggest a change of the desorption rate rather than of the bioaccessible fraction itself. These alterations might be compensated by an adaptation of the extraction time to obtain comparable results for fresh and freeze-dried sediments in the context of a bioaccessibilitydirected extraction. No information exists concerning the reasons behind these changes.

4.5 Conclusions

The use of freeze-dried sediment instead of fresh ones can result in an underestimation as well as an overestimation of the desorbing fraction. As TENAX® extraction is known to selectively trap the bioaccessible fraction these results would imply a wrong estimation of the bioaccessibility using freeze-dried instead of fresh sediments. Deviations between the rapidly desorbing fraction of fresh and freeze-dried sediments were shown to be smaller than 20 % if the selected extraction time is long enough. Deviations can be assumed in most cases to be caused by altered desorption rates rather than changes in the bioaccessibile fraction. Thus if the extraction time is long enough to compensate the changes in the desorption rate, it might be feasible to use freeze-dried sediment to assess the bioaccessibility of sediment-associated contaminants. The use of freeze-dried sediment poses a possibility to store sediment especially if the test design does not allow to immediately test the sediment or if repeats become necessary at a later date.

However, it was shown at the example of Bitterfeld sediment, that freeze-drying can also cause an enormous mobilization of sediment-associated contaminants e.g. through the destruction of either sediment or resin aggregates. That example raises the question whether such an enormous mobilizations might occur in the environment as well under extreme events such as river channel-dry up in an aridity period or through mechanical forces during flood or dredging events. Thus freeze-drying might be a suitable method to simulate such a "worst-case-scenario" in the laboratory.

5 Application of the large volume TENAX® method as basis of an Effect-Directed Analysis of contaminated sediments

5.1 Introduction

Sediments are often polluted with a broad spectrum of compounds. High concentrations of pesticides, polycyclic aromatic compounds, chlorinated compounds or pharmaceuticals were measured in harbours, lakes and sedimentation zones of rivers [96-99] affecting benthic communities or accumulating in food webs. The Water Framework Directive demands the improvement of the ecological and chemical status of water bodies until 2015. But without any knowledge about the relevant chemical stressors, neither pollution sources can be located nor counteractions be initiated. A linkage of chemical causes to observed effects is thus essential. The EDA procedure, as a combination of physico-chemical fractionation steps, biotesting and chemical analysis, enables the consecutive reduction of the mixture complexity by separating biologically not active compounds from active ones.

EDA studies of sediments are mostly based on total extracts neglecting that only a fraction of sediment contaminants is accessible to biota while a significant and compound-dependent percentage is sequestered and may not desorb from sediment particles within a relevant time frame of hours or days. Kreitinger et al. [100] investigated sediments from manufactured-gas plants concerning toxicity towards *Hyalella azteca*. They could show that effects were unrelated to the total PAH concentration since some samples with high concentrations did not effect growth and survival, during several sediments with significant lower contaminant concentrations inhibited growth and survival of the test organism nearly completely. Similar results were obtained by Paine et al. [101] and West et al. [102] investigating effects towards marine amphipode and aquatic invertebrate assuming a reduced exposure as explanation for the observed lack of toxicity at high contaminant levels. Thus, the introduction of bioaccessibility in EDA may increase the environmental realism of this approach and helps to identify hazards rather than solely the general potential to exhibit effects.

Bioaccessibility is defined on the basis of desorption kinetics and may be seen as one process determining bioavailability of sediment-associated compounds [20]. Bioaccessibility was operationalized by applying mild extraction methods using TENAX® [21, 70], cyclodextrin [61, 62], mild solvents [103] or supercritical fluids [63]. Recent research showed a good correlation between rapidly desorbing fractions extracted by TENAX® and fractions bioaccumulating in benthic organisms [64, 104], with a lower contribution of the slowly and very slowly desorbing fractions [105]. TENAX® is regarded as an infinite sink that quickly traps lipophilic compounds desorbing from sediment [83] and can be easily separated from sediment suspensions. So far, only for TENAX® a large volume extraction method is available that allows the extraction of sufficient amounts of sediment for a subsequent EDA [106].

The goal of the present study was to determine the influence of bioaccessibility on the outcome of an EDA in terms of the prioritization of hot spots. Therefore, the work was organized in three steps: Firstly, three sediment samples, collected at the river Elbe and two tributaries, were bioaccessibility-directed extracted with the large volume TENAX® method and fractionated on three coupled normal-phase HPLC columns to reduce the complexity of the samples. In the second step, parent extracts, fractions as well as recombined samples were tested towards growth inhibition of green algae *Scenedesmus vacuolatus*. In a third step, effective fractions were chemically analysed to identify and quantify potential toxicants. The sampling locations were ranked according to the toxic potency of fractions and related to toxicant concentrations. To assess the influence of bioaccessibility on the outcome of the EDA and thus prioritization of sampling locations according to risk, results of chapter 2 are comprised as a reference.

5.2 Material and Methods

5.2.1 Bioaccessibility-directed sediment extraction, clean up and fractionation

Fresh sediments from Přelouč (P), Most (M) and Bitterfeld (B) were sieved to 2 mm to remove coarse material. Samples for the TENAX® procedure were stored in dark at 4 °C until required. For more information see chapter 6.1.

The bioaccessibility-directed extraction was performed as described in chapter 6.2.2 using approximately 125 g of sediment (dry weight), 180 g of ASE-cleaned TENAX® and at least 3 L of de-ionised water. The loaded TENAX® was separated from the sediment suspension after 24 h of stirring and extracted with acetone and hexane. To ensure that a sufficient amount of the sample is available for the performance of an EDA, including fractionation, biological testing and chemical analysis, the extraction procedure was performed 5 times for each sediment. TENAX® beads were checked for background toxicity prior to the extraction of sediment samples.

Clean up of TENAX® extracts was performed after solvent exchange to dichloromethane using gel permeation chromatography (see chapter 6.2.3) to remove elemental sulphur and macromolecular matrix components. To avoid a plugging of capillaries samples were filtrated through a glass cartridge equipped with a glass microfibre filter and a PTFE-frit. Cleaned raw extracts are following named parent extract (pe).

To reduce the sample complexitiy and separate toxic from non-toxic components, parent extracts of the three sediment samples were fractionated on three coupled normalphase HPLC columns including a cyanopropyl silica (CN), nitrophenyl silica (NO) and porous graphitized carbon (PGC) column utilizing the compound polarity, the number of aromatic rings and the chlorination degree, respectively (for a detailed description see chapter 6.2.4).

5.2.2 Toxicity towards green algae Scenedesmus vacuolatus

Parent extracts, fractions and recombined samples as well as blanks of GPC and TENAX® were tested towards growth inhibition of green algae *Scenedesmus vacuolatus*. Samples were provided in dimethyl sulphoxide (DMSO) with a constant concentration of 0.1 % in the test system comparing the population growth to that of untreated controls. Geometrical dilution series were prepared to cover effects between 10 and 90 % with at least 4 data points. Exact test conditions are described in chapter 6.3.

Experimental data were fitted applying the Hill model (Eq. 6-4, chapter 6.3) providing an exact mathematical description of the concentration-response relationships. On that basis the concentration evoking an inhibition of 30 % (EC₃₀) can be calculated for a characterization of concentration-response plots.

The influence of the applied extraction method on observed effects was assessed by correlating TENAX®- and ASE-based (chapter 2) toxic potencies. The EC-ratio, calculated on the basis of Eq. 5-1 provided a quantitative measure of the distance between related concentration-response curves of ASE (see chapter 2.3.2) and TENAX® fractions and thus an estimate of the extent of bioaccessibility.

$$EC - ratio = \frac{EC_x^A}{EC_x^T}$$

Eq. 5-1

where ^A and ^T mark ASE and TENAX® fractions. EC is the effective concentration evoking x % inhibition calculated on the basis of the Hill parameters. The index x ranges from 10 % to 60 % inhibition. Since some curves did not reach an inhibition of 60 %, their effective concentration range was calculated for maximal effects of 40 and 50 % inhibition, respectively.

5.2.3 GC-MS analysis

Compound identification and quantification was performed as described in chapter 6.2.5 applying a gas chromatograph combined with a mass selective detector (GC-MS). The oven was programmed from 50 to 300 °C with 4 °C/min holding this temperature for 6.5 min. Identification of the compounds was conducted in the Total Ion Current (TIC) mode comparing the retention time and mass spectra with that of standard compounds. An external calibration enabled the quantification of the sample components. For that purpose, the GC-MS was operated in the selected ion mode (SIM).

Concentrations of identified compounds were compared to the respective concentrations in ASE fractions (see chapter 2.3.3) calculating the c-ratio:

$$c - ratio = \frac{c^T}{c^A}$$

whereas c is the concentration $[\mu g/g(\text{sed dw})]$ in ASE (^A) and TENAX® (^T) samples, respectively.

5.3 Results

The goal of the present work was to investigate the influence of bioaccessibility on prioritization of fractions with respect to growth inhibition of *Scenedesmus vacuolatus*. TENAX®-derived extracts of three sampling locations were fractionated, biologically and chemically analysed and compared to samples extracted exhaustively gained with Accelerated Solvent Extraction (ASE). ASE results, as already given in chapter 2, are solely presented as reference.

5.3.1 Biological screening of HPLC fractions

Testing HPLC fractions of TENAX® sediment extracts at one concentration identified $P8^{T}$ to $P11^{T}$, $P15^{T}$ as well as $B14^{T}$ as toxic to green algae (Figure 5-1). Effects of Most fractions did not exceed effects of 30 % when tested at a concentration of 32 g SEq/L(medium). With effects of 84 %, 30 % and 74 %, $P10^{T}$, $B10^{T}$ and $B14^{T}$ exhibited the highest effects of the respective sampling location. For Přelouč and Bitterfeld these effects were greater than effects caused by the parent extract (pe) accounting for 61 % and 51 %, respectively. Effects of Most fractions (M10^T) equalled that of the related parent extract (29 %).

Figure 5-1 additionally contained screening results of the ASE-extracts (see chapter 2.3.2) to compare the influence of the bioaccessibility on the toxicity of sediment samples. Přelouč TENAX® fractions exhibited a similar toxicity pattern as related ASE fractions with P8^T to P11^T and P15^T as effective fractions. Except P8^T, with a fractional inhibition of only 32 %, effects were comparable to the effects caused by respective ASE fractions tested in same concentrations. For Most and Bitterfeld significant differences between the effects of ASE and TENAX® fractions occurred since tested TENAX® fractions did not cause effects greater than 30 %. This rule was violated by B14^T inhibiting the algal reproduction about 74 % and thus evoking effects comparable to B14^A. P10^T, M10^T and B14^T were the most toxic fractions of the three sampling sites being identical with the ASE fractions identified as most toxic as well.



Figure 5-1: Toxicity patterns of the three sampling locations are presented showing the fractional inhibition of reproduction of Scenedesmus vacuolatus evoked by F1 to F18 and the parent extracts (pe) of ASE and TENAX® samples. Fractions were tested in following concetrations: Přelouč (ASE and TENAX®: 32 g SEq/L(medium)), Most (ASE and TENAX®: 32 g SEq/L(medium)), Bitterfeld (ASE: 156 g SEq/L(medium), TENAX®: 152 g SEq/L(medium)).

Testing of fractions at one concentration yielded a relative ranking of the fractions with respect to their toxicity. Based on these results, for parent extracts, F8 to F11 of all three sampling locations, P15 as well as B14 complete concentration-response relationships were prepared. Effective fractions were subjected to chemical analysis for an identification and quantification of potential toxicants.

5.3.2 Concentration-response relationships of the parent extracts, recombined samples and the effective fractions

Firstly, parent extracts (pe) of the three sampling locations were tested to gain information about the toxic potency of the bioaccessible fraction preparing complete concentration-response relationships. For clarity of the figures, only fitted functions were presented since the Hill model was proved to accurately describe concentration-response relationships (chapter 2.3.1). To show the influence of the chosen extraction method and thus the accessibility of sediment contaminants on green algae, ASE pe were given as well.



Figure 5-2: Growth inhibition of Scenedesmus vacuolatus exhibited by ASE- and TENAX® parent extracts (pe^A, pe^T) of Přelouč, Most and Bitterfeld sediment. Only fitted functions are presented.

TENAX® parent extracts were tested at concentrations between 0.01 and 1000 g SEq/L(medium) (Figure 5-2). The maximum inhibition as achieved by pe was in all cases lower than 100 % in the tested concentration range. In case of Most it only accounted for 43 %. Testing the extracts in higher concentrations was not feasible, since the solubility of pollutants would be exceeded in water as well as in the DMSO phase. To characterize

the sample toxicity, the concentration causing an inhibition of 30 % (EC₃₀) was calculated (Table 5-1). Whereas EC₃₀ values of Most and Bitterfeld pe^{T} were with 34.6 and 56.4 g SEq/L similar, Přelouč pe^{T} was effective at concentrations one order of magnitude smaller.

Comparing the effects of bioaccessibility- and exhaustively-derived extracts, related parent extracts (pe^A and pe^T) of Přelouč and Bitterfeld sediment had almost similar EC₃₀s, whereas the EC₃₀ of Most pe^T is, with a value of 34.58 g SEq/L about 5 times higher than the EC₃₀ of the pe^A (6.56 g SEq/L).

For fractions inhibiting population growth by more than 30 % when tested at one concentration (Figure 5-1), complete concentration-response relationships were prepared (Figure 5-3). Experimental data was fitted using the Hill function presenting the calculated parameters in Table 5-1.

All tested TENAX® fractions evoked sigmoid concentration-response curves varying in their position, slope and maximal observed effect. Toxic potencies were compared on the basis of calculated EC₃₀ values (Table 5-1). Whereas EC₃₀ values of Přelouč TENAX® fractions ranged from 5.66 to 32.73 g SEq/L(medium), the toxic potency of Most and Bitterfeld fractions was lower with EC₃₀ values between 66.77 to 254.53 g SEq/L(medium) and 66.71 to 255.12 g SEq/L(medium), respectively. P10^T, M10^T and B14^T were identified as most toxic TENAX® fractions of the respective sampling location. The slope of a concentration-response curve was reflected by the p-value of the calculated Hill parameters. Slopes were more consistent than the EC₃₀ values since almost all values fell between 0.62 and 1.74 with the exception of B11^T and B14^T. With p-values of 2.63 and 4.64, respectively these curves were significantly steeper than the remaining concentration-response curves. Maximal observed effects were quite different varying between 47 % (M9^T) and 91 % (M8^T).



Figure 5-3: Concentration-response relationships of effective fractions. Solid curves indicate ASE fractions (Fi^A), whereas dotted curves represent TENAX® fractions (Fi^T).

To clarify the influence of the selected extraction method on growth inhibition of green algae, concentration-response relationships of effective TENAX® fractions were compared to ASE-based effects, described in chapter 2. Therefore, Table 5-1 additionally contained EC_{30} and p values of related ASE fractions (chapter 2.3.2). As for Přelouč and Bitterfeld fractions EC_{30} values of the TENAX® fractions were in the same order of magnitude as related ASE ones deviating by a factor of not more than 6 and 9, respectively, effective concentrations of Most TENAX® fractions were at least one order of magnitude greater than related ASE ones. For M10^T and M11^T the EC₃₀ was up to 43

and 35 times higher than that of M10^A and M11^A, respectively. Ranking and prioritization of ASE and TENAX® samples identified the same fractions as most toxic (P10, M10, B14) and confirmed the ranking as already achieved by testing only one concentration (Figure 5-1). Corresponding ASE and TENAX® fractions exhibited similar slopes while the TENAX® curves were shifted parallel to higher concentrations compared to those based on ASE. This rule was violated by P8^T, P10^T and M9^T.

Table 5-1: Concentration-response relationships of parent extracts (pe,) recombined samples (remix) and effective fractions of the TENAX® (T) samples with respect to algal growth inhibition. Experimental data were fitted using Hill function (Eq. 6-4) showing the square of correlation coefficient (R^2), the concentrations [g SEq/L] inhibiting algal growth about 30 % (EC₃₀), the slope of the curve (p), the maximal inhibition (a) as well as the number of data points (N) and controls (C). Additionally, EC₃₀ and p values for ASE fractions (A) are presented.

	$\mathbf{N}^{\mathrm{T}}(\mathbf{C}^{\mathrm{T}})$	EC ₃₀ ^T [g SEq/L]	EC ₃₀ ^A [g SEq/L]	р ^т	p ^A	a ^T	R ² ^(T)
Přelouč							
pe	30 (18)	3.11	1.78	0.65	0.50	0.86	0.93
remix	15 (6)	6.22	2.65	1.07	0.71	0.63	0.94
P8	21 (12)	12.39	6.53	0.62	0.90	0.81	0.93
P9	26 (18)	10.38	7.06	1.04	0.83	0.53	0.94
P10	27 (18)	5.66	1.09	1.74	1.14	0.85	0.98
P11	23 (18)	6.98	1.23	1.58	1.22	0.76	0.98
P15	18 (12)	32.73	41.28	1.22	0.65	0.63	0.97
Most							
pe	24 (12)	34.58	6.56	0.78	0.62	0.56	0.94
remix	18 (12)	58.51	8.72	0.68	1.60	0.56	0.96
M8	15 (12)	80.94	6.56	1.22	1.11	1.07	0.99
M9	15 (12)	254.53	19.37	1.20	0.64	0.60	0.96
M10	17 (12)	66.77	1.57	1.69	1.38	0.88	0.99
M11	17 (12)	141.97	4.08	1.44	1.31	0.64	0.97
Bitterfeld							
pe	27 (5)	56.41	55.89	2.05	0.42	0.57	0.95
remix	13 (6)	256.41	39.47	0.82	1.12	0.34	0.78
B9	15 (12)	255.12	55.04	0.77	0.76	1.00	0.92
B10	15 (12)	137.19	20.69	1.38	1.51	0.99	0.97
B11	15 (12)	213.16	23.28	2.63	2.11	0.50	0.85
B14	17 (12)	66.71	8.27	4.64	3.79	0.85	0.97

F1 to F18 of each sampling location were recombined and tested in algae assay as well (remix^T). For the remix of Přelouč and Most fractions the calculated EC_{30} values were greater but not more than by a factor of 2. The deviations were thought to be acceptable suggesting negligible procedural artefacts and losses. While effects of recombined samples

of Přelouč and Most fitted well with the original sample, the concentration-response curve of Bitterfeld remix was shifted to higher concentrations by a factor of 4.55. Toxic artefacts can be excluded since the recombined sample was less toxic than the parent extract. Losses during fractionation procedure and sample preparation might occur but showing no systematically occurring phenomena.

5.3.3 Quantification of key toxicants in effective HPLC-fractions

Effective TENAX® fractions (^T) were analysed for the compounds already identified in the related ASE fractions (chapter 2.3.3) suggesting no deviating compound pattern. Table 5-2 contained the compounds of each effective fraction as well as their concentrations. Concentrations in the ASE (^A) fractions were given additionally to assess the influence of the extraction method.

Přelouč TENAX® fractions contained polycyclic aromatic compounds in concentrations of 0.025 to about 1.312 $\mu g/g$ sediment (dry weight) (Table 5-2). Concentrations in the TENAX® fractions were in the same order of magnitude as in ASE fractions or lower by a factor of not more than 2 to 3. No explanation could be found for the high concentration of benzo[*ghi*]fluoranthene in P9^T, which exceeded the concentration in P9^A.

Concentrations in Most TENAX® fractions vary between only 0.0003 and 0.129 $\mu g/g$ sediment (dry weight). Whereas concentrations in Most ASE fractions were quite similar to those in Přelouč, concentrations in Most TENAX® fractions were one to two orders of magnitude lower than in corresponding ASE fractions.

The Bitterfeld fractions contained the smallest concentrations of PAHs with 0.003 to 0.038 μ g/g (dry weight) in TENAX® fractions. Concentrations in TENAX® fractions fell below those in ASE fractions by a factor of 3 to 10.
		Přelouč		Most		Bitterfeld	
		c^{A}	c^{T}	c^{A}	c^{T}	c^{A}	\boldsymbol{c}^{T}
		[µg/g]	[µg/g]	[µg/g]	[µg/g]	[µg/g]	[µg/g]
F8	fluoranthene	1.773	1.312	1.098	0.087	0.136	0.026
	pyrene	0.882	1.054	1.161	0.129	0.117	0.026
	benzo[b]naphtho(2,3-d)furan	./. ^(a)	./.	0.043	0.002	./.	./.
	11H-benzo[b]fluorene	0.236	0.211	0.135	0.019	0.015	0.003
	benzo[b]naphtho(1,2-d)thiophene	0.051	0.025	0.025	0.002	./.	./.
	benzo[b]naphtho(2,3-d)thiophene	0.046	./.	0.018	0.0003	0.003	0.0003
F9	benzo[<i>ghi</i>]fluoranthene	0.044	0.125	0.104	0.012	0.024	0.008
	benzo[<i>a</i>]anthracene	0.859	0.323	0.482	0.015	0.060	0.005
	chrysene	1.103	0.459	0.622	0.032	0.077	0.010
F10	benzo[b]fluoranthene	0.842	0.321	0.475	0.022	0.071	0.011
	benzo[j]fluoranthene	0.373	0.235	0.226	0.011	0.029	0.005
	benzo[k]fluoranthene	0.406	0.135	0.194	0.006	0.027	0.003
	benzo[a]fluoranthene	0.158	0.040	0.104	0.003	0.013	0.001
	benzo[<i>e</i>]pyrene	0.644	0.222	0.386	0.018	0.047	0.006
	benzo[<i>a</i>]pyrene	0.664	0.215	0.433	0.016	0.054	0.005
	perylene	0.177	0.077	0.172	0.016	0.014	0.002
F11	indeno[1,2,3-cd] fluoranthene	./.	./.	0.011	0.001	./.	./.
	indeno[1,2,3-cd] pyrene	0.442	0.100	0.246	0.007	0.049	0.005
	benzo[<i>ghi</i>]perylene	0.516	0.088	0.015	0.002	0.050	0.004
	dibenzo[<i>ah</i>]anthracene	./.	./.	0.360	0.012	./.	./.
F14	N-phenyl-2-naphthylamine	./.	./.	./.	./.	0.586	0.038
F15	7H-benzo[de]anthracen-7-one	1.178	0.895	./.	./.	./.	./.

Table 5-2: Identified compounds and respective concentrations $[\mu g/g]$ in the effective ASE $\binom{A}{I}$ and TENAX® $\binom{T}{I}$ fractions. Concentrations refer to the dry weight of the sediment.

^(a) ./. means not detected

5.4 Discussion

The aim of the present study was to determine the influence of bioaccessibility on the results of an EDA. Therefore, sediments were extracted with TENAX® to selectively trap the bioaccessible fraction. Whereas pollutant patterns were comparable, the degree of bioaccessibility significantly differs for the three sampling locations. A strong reduction of toxicity towards green algae was observed for Most location when applying TENAX® samples. Similar results were obtained by Puglisi et al. [107] extracting sediment exhaustively as well as bioaccessibility-directed with TENAX® and cyclodextrin. A strong reduction of DR-CALUX activity was found when testing TENAX® and cyclodextrin

derived extracts. It was shown that the implementation of ecotoxicologically relevant extraction techniques can have an important influence on the outcome of a risk assessment, especially in the case of very low bioaccessibilities.

Bioaccessibility is an important factor that determines the toxicity of sediment contaminants and thus the potential risk originating from the contaminated sites. TENAX® extraction is a widely accepted tool to yield bioaccessible fractions [21, 60, 64, 106] while ASE was proved to extract total amounts of organic contaminants [108]. Thus, a comparison of fraction-specific toxicity as well as concentrations of identified compounds achieved with both methods has been used to gain information on bioaccessibility. This comparison is visualized in Figure 5-4 showing the EC-ratio, defined as EC_x^{A}/EC_x^{T} (Eq. 5-1), as well as the concentration-ratios (c-ratio), calculated from c^{T}/c^{A} (Eq. 5-2), of the effective fractions and identified contaminants, respectively. Since EC-ratios can depend on effect levels and c-ratios are compound-specific, ranges rather than single values are given for both ratios.



Figure 5-4: Differences between the bioaccessibility-directed and exhaustive extraction method as indicated by the growth inhibition of Scenedesmus vacuolatus (EC-ratio, black line) and determined concentrations of potential toxicants (c-ratio, grey line).

The toxicity pattern for Přelouč fractions based on one concentration indicated small differences comparing the inhibition caused by ASE and TENAX® fractions (Figure 5-1). This was confirmed by recording full concentration-response curves (Figure 5-3). The curves for P8^A and P8^T were almost identical at low effect levels, while at higher effect levels ASE-based effects exceeded the inhibition caused by the related TENAX® fraction. Non-parallel behaviour is indicated by big ranges of EC-ratios in Figure 5-4.

Changes in slopes as found for $P8^A$ and $P8^T$ as well as $P15^A$ and $P15^T$ indicate changes in the relative shares of different components. This finding is supported by a great range of the c-ratios that indicates a different bioaccessibility of the components of P8. Reduced concentrations together with a constant relative composition of a fraction should lead to a parallel shift of concentration-response curves towards higher concentrations. P10 and P11 exhibit the expected parallel shift of the related TENAX® concentration-response curves towards higher concentrations (Figure 5-4). For the polar fraction P15 ASE and TENAX®based fractions were effective in the same concentration range suggesting almost full bioaccessibility in agreement with the polar nature of expected components (7Hbenzo[de]anthracen-7-one). Similar concentrations of the toxicant in ASE and TENAX® fractions support this assumption. In contrast, the non-parallel shift of the ASE and TENAX® based concentration-response curves suggests an alteration of the sample composition. As already mentioned in chapter 2.4, P15^A is deep red coloured interfering the fluorescence analysis of the algae assay. Using TENAX® to extract the sediment might reduce the amount of fluorescent components assuming a weaker disturbance of the fluorescence analysis rather than an altered sample composition as explanation for the nonparallel curve shift. Biological analysis of P9^A and P9^T indicates a full bioaccessibility in spite of the lipophilic, unpolar nature of the expected components. Contrarily, chemical analysis detected deviating ASE and TENAX®-based concentrations varying about a factor of up to 3. The discrepancy between the high bioaccessiblity and the lower TENAX®-based concentrations might be explained by unidentified and highly accessible components since the confirmation of the identified toxicity detected unresolved toxicity (see chapter 2.3.4).

As indicated by toxicity patterns (Figure 5-1) and confirmed by concentration response curves bioaccessibility of the toxicants in Most is low for all four fractions. While concentration-response curves of TENAX® fractions of M8 and M9 are shifted to about one order of magnitude higher concentrations, for more hydrophobic fractions M10 and M11 the shifts are in the range of about a factor of 30 to 50. This is supported by concentrations although some individual compounds show bioaccessibilities of up to 10 % compared to the total concentration (Table 5-2).

The toxicity pattern of Bitterfeld suggests only a limited bioaccessibility of PAHs in fractions B9 to B11 while B14 with *N*-phenyl-2-naphthylamine as a major toxicant inhibits algal growth in a similar range for both extraction procedures (Figure 5-1). The limited bioaccessibility of PAH fractions is confirmed by shifted concentration-response

curves by a factor of 5 (B9) to 10 (B10) (Figure 5-3). The analysis of the full concentration-response curves of B14^A and B14^T seems to contradict the finding from pattern analysis (Figure 5-1) by a shift of the TENAX® curve to about one order of magnitude higher concentrations. The explanation of this phenomenon is that the tested concentrations of the screening experiment were in the domain of maximal inhibition for both extraction methods that does not allow any discrimination between different toxic potencies. This finding points out the significance of recording concentration-response relationships rather than one-concentration effect measurements. The limited accessibility of *N*-phenyl-2-naphthylamine may be due to specific interactions with sediment components. Bitterfeld sediments are known to contain traces of disposed adsorbent resins being a possible explanation of the low accessibility even of moderately hydrophobic compounds.

Discrepancies between chemical and biological analysis occur as well. For M8, M10, M11, B9 and B10 small EC-ranges are contradictory to great c-ranges meaning parallel concentration-response curves in spite of an altered sample composition. Some of the identified compounds might not be toxic in the considered concentration range and therefore do not contribute to the observed whole toxicity. In order to exclude non-effective compounds from this consideration, the contribution of the individual compounds to the whole toxicity can be determined improving the correlation between biological and chemical findings.

For all three sediments a reduction of bioaccessibility from small PAH-fractions to large PAH-fractions can be observed (F8 to F11). This is consistent with results of Shor et al. [109] investigating the desorption of field aged PAHs by TENAX® extraction. They found that larger, more hydrophobic PAHs less extensively desorb than three-ring PAHs, for example evoking a significant negative correlation between the $\log K_{OW}$ and the desorbed PAH fraction within one day. This can be ascribed to the higher affinity of high molecular weight PAHs to black carbon or organic matter and lower molecular diffusion rates [110]. Large PAHs are mostly of pyrogenic origin. They are formed in parallel with soot and might enter the environment already associated with soot, whereas petrogenic PAHs enter the environment dissolved in water. The low bioaccessibility is therefore caused by entrapping in soot particles rather than a high lipophilicity [78].

PAHs are often identified in environmental samples as they are ubiquitous pollutants. They can arise from anthropogenic as well as from naturally occurring processes, for example the combustion of fossil fuels (pyrolytic origin), slow maturation of

organic matter (petrogenic origin) as well as the degradation of biogenic precursors (diagenic origin) [96]. An (eco)toxicological relevance of that individual substance class arises since PAHs are known to cause carcinogenic and mutagenic effects [111] as well as narcotic and photoinduced toxicity against many organisms, amongst them green algae [46]. Observed adverse effects on fresh water ecosystems and EROD activity were completely or partially attributed to the presence of different mixtures of PAHs [48, 112]. PAHs are highly lipophilic, enter the environment mostly bound on particles and are highly persistent. Due to atmospheric deposition and surficial run-off they enter the aquatic ecosystem and enrich in sediments. A remobilization of contaminants can occur by the disturbance of the equilibrium between sediment and dissolved phase, for example by flood events or dredging actions, whereas the arising (eco)toxic potential and risk is strongly determined by the extent of the bioaccessibility.

The sediment composition [75, 113], the contact time between pollutant and sediment [114, 115] and the compound properties [116, 117] are major factors affecting bioaccessibility. Since PAHs are often associated with soot and black carbon [118, 119] and soot-associated PAHs are known to hardly desorb in relevant time frames [110, 120] it was hypothesized that increasing contents of black carbon may reduce bioaccessibility [75, 121]. However, for our samples the differences can not be predicted from Total Organic Carbon (TOC) contents (6.1 % in Přelouč and 6.4 % in Most, 0.6 % in Bitterfeld, see Table 6-1). This suggests that at least for fresh sediments close to emission sources other factors like the pathway of emission may play a dominant role. If for example at one location pyrogenic PAHs are entered associated with soot particles while at other sites petroleum waste emissions dominate the PAH input, the TOC content appears to be a poor predictor for bioaccessibility. The extent of desorption can neither be estimated solely from compound properties (lipophilicity) nor from sediment chemical and physical properties (organic matter content, porosity, specific surface area) what was shown by Shor et al. [109] due to the multitude of determinant factors and the complexity of their interactions.

In summary, contaminants of Přelouč sediment pose the greatest risk since a great fraction of the PAHs is bioaccessible and thus available for the uptake into organisms. Bioaccessibilities of toxicants in all fractions decrease in the order Přelouč > Bitterfeld > Most. PAHs in Přelouč may be characterised as particularly highly bioaccessible while Most is at the low extreme of bioaccessibility. The prioritization of effective fractions identified P10, M11 and B14 as most toxic fractions independent of the selected extraction method. But at the example of similar total concentrations of toxicants in Přelouč and Most sediment that result in bioaccessible concentrations in Přelouč that exceed those in Most by a factor of 10 to 20, the introduction of bioaccessibility strongly influences the risk prioritization of fractions and hot spots. The sample composition can be affected by the applied extraction procedure as well due to a substance dependent bioaccessibility as can be seen by non-parallel shifts of related concentration-response curves. These facts might explain why the fractions of the three sampling locations behave biologically quite different in spite of the same identified compounds. Bioaccessibility concepts are not recognized in regulatory processes yet, as they are perceived as "do nothing" or "do less" approaches [122]. But these results stress the influence of bioaccessibility on the prioritization of contaminated sites. The introduction of bioavailability studies in risk assessment strategies might improve the accuracy of risk assessment what was also recommended by Oen et al. [70].

5.5 Conclusions

Effect-Directed Analyses of three sediment samples from different industrial hot spots of the River Elbe basin agreed in the identification of PAHs as major toxicants to green algae while in Bitterfeld and Přelouč additional toxicants such as *N*-phenyl-2-naphthylamine and 7H-benzo[*de*]anthracen-7-one play an important role. Commonly sediment-associated PAHs are considered as hardly bioavailable. The application of bioaccessibility-directed extraction with TENAX® demonstrated that a significant fraction of PAHs in sediment can be bioaccessible and might cause adverse effects e.g. to benthic algae. The bioaccessible fraction of PAHs as well as its composition strongly depend on the specific sample and are hardly predictable by sediment properties. TENAX® extraction with a subsequent EDA proved to be a powerful tool to prioritize contaminants and contaminated sites with respect to hazards of sediment-associated toxicants to algae. Although bioaccessibility affects toxic hazards in a compound-specific way, no pronounced changes in the prioritization of fractions due to different extraction methods has been found in our study. However, it may be questioned whether this is general rule or occurred only in our specific case.

6 Experimental section

6.1 Sediment sampling

Fresh sediments were collected at four locations that are strongly influenced by chemical industry, urban waste waters and relicts of former industrial plants. Figure 6-1 shows a map of the selected hot spots.

One hot spot of the river Elbe is located downstream of the industrial region of Pardubice near the city of Přelouč (Czech Republic). Waste waters originating from the production of different chemicals like pigments and dyes, oxy- and nitrocellulose, diphenylamines, hexogene, inorganic salts and acids, solvents, pharmaceuticals, isocyanates and nitriles [123, 124] and from the Pardubice waste water treatment plant are discharged into the Elbe.

The tributary Bilina is a small river in Northern Bohemia flowing in the Elbe near the city of Ústí nad Labem. Sediments were sampled near the city of Most (Czech Republic) being characterized by a quite complex pollution situation. Discharges from waste water treatment plants, petrochemical, textile as well as chemical industry 8.5 km upstream near Litvinov producing phthalates, acrylates, benzene-, toluene- and xylenearomates, polyolefines and agrochemicals [125] determine the pollutant input in the river as well as brown coal mining near the city of Litvinov.

The small creek Spittelwasser, as a tributary to the river Mulde, is strongly influenced by the heavily polluted area of Bitterfeld (Germany). The industrial area of Bitterfeld was known for the production of dyes, pesticides, synthetic materials, acids, ion exchanger and chemical weapons [126]. Today, a broad spectra of compounds is still produced like disinfectants, algicides, dyes, chlorine, hydrogen and hydrogenperoxide, methylcellulose, resin lacquers and pharmaceuticals [127].

Additionally, sediment from the Elbe near the city of Magdeburg was sampled. The sampling location was near to the former chemical and pharmaceutical plant Fahlberg-List GmbH producing pharmaceuticals, acids, biocides and herbicides [128] leaving mobilizable relicts like high concentrations of HCH. This sampling location is not influenced anymore by the direct discharge of a production site [129], but rather by discharges of the Mulde and Saale river.

For all locations diffuse input caused by communal and industrial point sources has to be considered as well.



Figure 6-1: Map of the river Elbe basin showing the selected sampling locations. Magdeburg (Magd) and Přelouč (P) represent locations at the Elbe, whereas samples were also taken from the tributaries Spittelwasser near the city of Bitterfeld (B) as well as Bilina near the city of Most (M).

The sampling was performed using an Ekman-Birge-grab. Sediments were wet sieved (2 mm) to remove coarse material and stored in amber bottles at 4 °C until required. Prior to experiments, sediments were homogenized. Sediments were characterized by the Total Organic Carbon (TOC) and the water content. The TOC was determined applying an elemental analyzer heating a freeze-dried sub-sample to 580 °C after removal of inorganic carbon with hydrochloric acid. A moisture analyzer Sartorius MA40 (Göttingen, Germany) was used to determine the water content heating a sub-sample to 110 °C and recording the weight until it stays constant. Both measurements (TOC and water) were carried out in triplicate.

Due to the limited storing time of fresh sediment, several batches were sampled, having the same location only differing in the sampling date. Table 6-1 contains information about the sampling date and for what purpose the sediment was used.

Table 6-1: Sampling locations with the respective abbreviation (abbr), coordinates and the sampling date. Sediment characteristics are given with total organic carbon (TOC) and water (H_2O) content [%]. When several batches were sampled for one location, the use of the respective batch is listed including the chapter number and the page.

location	abbr	coordinates	sampling date	used for (chapter, page number)	TOC [%]	H ₂ O [%]
Přelouč (CZ, Elbe)	Р	N 50° 02' 33.5'' E 15° 34' 36.5''	July 05	freeze-dried (chapter 4, p. 41) kinetic (chapter 3, p. 25)	5.03	72.0
			May 06	ASE (chapter 2, p. 5) TENAX® (chapter 5, p. 53)	6.10	68.6
Magdeburg (D, Elbe)	Magd	N 52° 04' 47.5'' E 11° 40' 29.3''	Nov 04	freeze-dried (chapter 4, p. 41)	7.46	60.9
Most (CZ, Bilina)	М	N 50° 30' 19.5'' E 13° 41' 03.3''	Apr 05	freeze-dried (chapter 4, p. 41)	7.36	74.1
			Jul 06	ASE (chapter 2, p. 5) TENAX® (chapter 5, p. 53)	6.35	65.6
Bitterfeld (D, Spittelwasser)	В	N 51° 41' 30.0'' E 12° 17' 22.5''	Apr 05	freeze-dried (chapter 4, p. 41)	5.69	24.5
			Nov 06	ASE (chapter 2, p. 5) TENAX® (chapter 5, p. 53)	0.62	33.3

6.2 Chemical methods

The following chapter contains information about extraction techniques, the sample clean up as well as the fractionation and chemical analysis procedures.

Firstly, to make sediment associated contaminants available for further investigations like chemical or biological analysis, sediments have to be extracted, whereas the asked question determines the selected method, for example the total sediment concentration or just the bioaccessible fraction. Background information and applied conditions are given on the following pages.

After the extraction step, samples have to be cleaned to avoid interferences with chemical and biological analysis due to elemental sulphur as well as matrix components. To reduce the complexity, samples were fractionated according to three different separation principles.

6.2.1 Exhaustive sediment extraction

Exhaustive extraction of sediment makes the total amount of compounds available for further investigations. Thus, Accelerated Solvent Extraction (ASE) was used (Dionex Corp., Sunnyvale, USA) providing a fast extraction method with a relatively low solvent consumption [130]. The difference to commonly applied techniques, like Soxhlet extraction, is that the extraction is performed under an elevated temperature to enhance the extraction kinetics. Since the applied temperature might be above the boiling point of the solvents an elevated pressure is required to keep the solvent below the boiling point and thus liquid [131]. Figure 6-2 shows a scheme of the mode of operation of an ASE. Briefly, the stainless steel cell containing the sediment is introduced into the oven, filled with solvent and pressurized. The conditions are hold for a specified time periodically flushing the cell with fresh solvent (static cycle). When the extraction is complete, the solvent is removed from the cell by compressed nitrogen completing the static cycle. The static cycle can be repeated several times.



Figure 6-2: Working principle of the Accelerated Solvent Extraction (copied from [131]).

Sediments were mixed with Isolute HM-N (IST Ltd., Hengoed, UK) to bind water in case of fresh sediments or to prevent clogging of the ASE cartridge if freeze-dried sediments were used. Three static cycles, each lasting 10 min, were run at 50 °C and 103 bar using acetone and dichloromethane (25:75 v/v) as solvents. The volume of the samples was reduced by the means of rotary evaporation.

For the determination of the desorption kinetics and the validation of the large volume approach, the extraction procedure was slightly modified. The extraction was carried out at 100 °C and 103 bar using a mixture of acetone and hexane 1:1 (v/v).

6.2.2 Bioaccessibility-directed extraction with TENAX®

Background

TENAX® (Figure 6-3) is a polymer sorbent based on 2,6-diphenyl-*p*-phenylene oxide being synthesized by oxidative coupling. The polymer is not cross-linked and partially crystalline as well as glassy with a glass-to-rubber transition temperature of 227 °C [83]. TENAX® beads have an average diameter of 0.5 to 0.6 mm and are more or less homogeneous aggregates of small particles. Figure 6-3 (right side) depicts a schematic configuration of an agglomerated TENAX® bead consisting of mircrospheres and intraparticle pores (copied from Zhao & Pignatello [83]).



Figure 6-3: Photo and schematic picture (according to [83]) of TENAX®.

When TENAX® beads are introduced into a sediment suspension, organic substances dissolved in the pore water will immediately sorb onto TENAX®. By depleting the aqueous phase desorption of organic compounds sorbed on the sediment particles will be stimulated. Only extracting the amount already dissolved in the aqueous phases and actually desorbing molecules, the TENAX® method poses a possibility to characterize the bioaccessible fraction of sediment associated contaminants [60, 65]. Therefore, desorption from the sediment, diffusion through the water phase and sorption on TENAX® beads are the main steps.

Firstly, the desorption from the sediment is determined amongst others by the contact time between sediment and contaminant. At the first contact, molecules will solely adsorb on the outer surface of the sediment particles. But with increasing contact time, molecules are able to diffuse in the pore system of sediment particles to more remote sites and possibly become sequestered within the sediment matrix [132]. In reverse, molecules

will need more time to desorb from sediment particles. The given contact time between sediment and TENAX® determines therefore the extracted amount.

By shaking the sediment TENAX® suspension, the diffusion is eliminated as rate limiting step. Thus, the extraction method solely depends on how the substances desorb from sediment and how they sorb on TENAX® beads.

Sorption of organic compounds on TENAX® beads is characterized by the compound affinity to TENAX®, its capacity and the uptake rate from water into TENAX®. Cornellisen et al. [72] were able to show that the compound affinity to TENAX® equals that of the organic carbon in the sediment for chlorobenzenes, PAHs and PCB. A correlation between the fraction accumulated in biota (BSAF) and the fraction entrapped in TENAX® could be presented for PAHs and PCBs [60] demonstrating the ability of TENAX® to act like a surrogate for living organisms. TENAX® has a very high capacity and an equilibrium between sediment-water-TENAX® will hardly be reached. Thus, TENAX® beads act like an infinitive sink maintaining the concentration gradient between sediment and water phase stimulating the desorption from the sediment.

Using TENAX® for sediment extraction aimed at the investigation of the desorption of organic compounds from sediment, and not the sorption on TENAX® beads. Therefore, it has to be ruled out that the uptake into TENAX® is the rate limiting rather than the desorption from the sediment. Cornelissen et al. [72] was able to show that the rate constants for the extraction of the aqueous phase were greater than the rate constants of the desorption from the sediment by at least one order of magnitude keeping the aqueous phase solute free. Thus, sorption on TENAX® is much more faster than desorption from sediment being the rate limiting step.

One practical requirement is the separation of the TENAX® beads from the sediment suspension to further investigate the extracted fraction. When placed in water, beads are wetted only poorly due to their high hydrophobicity. Some air remains in the resins pores causing that TENAX® will float on the top immediately when the sediment-TENAX® suspension is not shaken anymore. TENAX® can thus be easily separated by the use of a separation funnel since the floated beads stick at the glass wall when discharging the sediment suspension. Figure 6-4 illustrates these circumstances showing a TENAX® layer on the top of the sediment suspension as well as at the glass wall. Sediment particles do not adhere well to TENAX® minimizing the inclusion of sediment particles. An inclusion of sediment particles into TENAX® beads would cause an

erroneous determination of the desorbed fraction since the amount sequestered on the included particles would be extracted as well.

TENAX® preparation

The standard cleaning method of fresh TENAX® beads comprises rinsing them with water, acetone and hexane (each 30 mL/g TENAX®) and drying at 60 °C and 110 °C holding each temperature for 2 hours [105].

Further cleaning steps were undertaken using ASE since the bio assay with green algae detected measurable effects caused by TENAX® blanks. At least 6 static cycles of 10 min each were run at 100 °C and 103 bar. Methanol, acetone, hexane and acetone:hexane 1/1 (v/v) were used as solvents. If extracts were still coloured, extraction with the respective solvent was continued until the extracts were colourless. The cleaned TENAX® was dried in a nitrogen stream at 60 °C, 110 °C and 200 °C holding each temperature for 2 h.

Prior to sediment extraction, TENAX® blanks were prepared and checked for background disturbance.

Consecutive sediment extraction

Investigating the desorption behaviour of sediment associated contaminants the concentration of pollutants in TENAX® will be kept low by a periodically renewing to avoid competitive effects due to saturation of TENAX® beads.

Consecutive desorption was determined at room temperature by means of an extraction method described previously [72]. A mixture of wet sediment (1 g dry weight), TENAX® (0.2 g) and bi-distilled water (70 mL) was shaken vigorously in a 100 mL separation funnel. Hg(II)-acetate was added (1.2 mg) to inhibit microbial activity. TENAX® was refreshed at periodic intervals and replaced by fresh beads. To address the rapid release of contaminants at the beginning of the desorption experiment TENAX® beads were refreshes every 30 min. After 4 h of extraction the intervals increase up to one hour replacing TENAX® after 5 h and 6 h of extraction. Until 8th day of extraction TENAX® was refreshed daily, followed by one refreshing at day 24 and the termination after 41 days. The loaded TENAX® was washed by shaking with bi-distilled water until the water phase was clear and subsequently rinsed in an amber glass bottle using firstly 10 mL of acetone and subsequently the same volume of hexane. A glass cartridge equipped

with a PTFE-frit enabled the separation of the TENAX® from the solvent after it was shaken over night. The volume of the extract was reduced by the means of rotary evaporation. TENAX® can be easily separated from the sediment since it sticks at the glass wall when discharging the sediment suspension from the separation funnel.

After termination of the kinetic studies, the remaining sediment was separated from the water phase and extracted with ASE (see paragraph 6.2.1) to analyze residual organic compounds.



Figure 6-4: Picture of a separation funnel containing sediment and TENAX®.

The desorption of sediment associated contaminants was described using a firstorder three-compartment model [73] assuming no significant readsorption, independence of modelled fractions and simultaneous desorption of all three compartments:

$$\frac{S_t}{S_0} = F_{rap} \cdot e^{-k_{rap} \cdot t} + F_{slow} \cdot e^{-k_{slow} \cdot t} + F_{veryslow} \cdot e^{-k_{veryslow} \cdot t}$$

Eq. 6-1

Initial sediment-sorbed amounts (t=0) and remaining amounts at a given time t [h] are indicated by S_0 and S_t [µg], respectively. The dimensionless parameters F_{rap} , F_{slow} and $F_{veryslow}$ represent the rapidly, slowly and very slowly desorbing fractions, respectively, with corresponding rate constants k_{rap} , k_{slow} and $k_{veryslow}$ [h⁻¹].

Values for F_{rap} , F_{slow} and $F_{veryslow}$ and their respective rate constants were determined by a non-linear curve fitting on the basis of the Levenberg-Marquardt algorithm using Origin Software (MicrocalTM Origin® Working Model, Version 6.0, Copyright© 1991-1999 Microcal Software, Inc.) allowing an accurate mathematical description of the desorption process.

Since desorption occurs simultaneously of the three compartments, F_{rap} can never be extracted individually. The TENAX® methods focuses on the extraction of an amount that is equivalent to F_{rap} (F_{rap_eq}) rather than on the extraction of F_{rap} itself. Thus, on the basis of Eq. 3-1 and the calculated values for fractions and rate constants, a time t_{rap_eq} was determined at which F_{rap_eq} was extracted setting $S_t/S_0=(1-F_{rap})$. Solver-function of Texas Instruments calculator TI-85 (Texas Instruments Incorporated, Dallas, USA) was used operating on the basis of a Newton interpolation. The amount extracted equals that contained in F_{rap} but integrates over all three fractions removed at t_{rap_eq} .

A simple example might make this procedure more clear. Given a $F_{rap}= 0.4$ for a compound (A) the time is calculated after which 40 % of the total sediment load of A is extracted being aware that this might mean for example only 90% of the extracted amount stems from the rapidly desorbing pool, but 9.9 % and 0.1 % originate from the slowly and very slowly desorbing pools, respectively.

Single extraction procedure in the small volume TENAX® approach

Whereas the consecutive extraction of sediment using TENAX® enables the stepwise extraction of sediment and thus the determination of the desorption kinetic of pollutants, it is time consuming and laborious. To solely harvest the fraction desorbing rapidly, the sediment can be extracted without the introduction of fresh TENAX® applying an elevated TENAX® mass [21].

Therefore, 1 g of sediment (dw), 1.5 g of cleaned TENAX® and about 70 mL of bidistilled water were shaken vigorously in a 100 mL separation funnel for a selected period without introducing fresh TENAX®. The subsequent washing and extraction of the loaded TENAX® was performed as outlined above.

Large volume TENAX® extraction

For the large volume approach 125 g of sediment (dw) of Přelouč location, 180 g of TENAX® and at least 3 L of deionised water were used. A special glass vessel was constructed with following features: volume of 7 L, double-walled (for setting the temperature of the extraction) and a conical outlet (Figure 6-5). A two-propeller stirrer made of stainless steel prevents settling of sediment in the conical part of the vessel. Providing an exchangeable valve (with and without frit) enables both the sediment-extraction procedure using TENAX® (valve without frit) and the following extraction of TENAX® (valve with frit) in one vessel.



Figure 6-5: Schematic drawing and a picture of the large volume extraction glass vessel.

Following vigorous stirring at 20 °C for 24 h, the sediment suspension was isolated from the TENAX®, which forms a well separated layer on top of the suspension. The loaded TENAX® remained in the glass vessel and was washed until the water phase was clear. Bulk water was removed from TENAX® by applying a vacuum pump connected to the bottom outlet of the vessel valve equipped with a frit. TENAX® was extracted in the vessel by vigorous stirring five times with 0.5 L acetone and subsequently five times with 0.5 L of hexane. The volume of the combined acetonic extract (extract 1) was reduced by means of rotary evaporation. Subsequently, the mixture of residual water and acetone was liquid/liquid extracted with dichloromethane and hexane, dried with granular Na_2SO_4 (Merck, Darmstadt, Germany), reduced to dryness and re-dissolved in dichloromethane and combined with extract 1.

6.2.3 Clean up methods

Gel Permeation Chromatography (GPC)

Elemental sulphur and macromolecular matrix components interfere with the biological as well as with the chemical analysis and were removed taking advantage of their different molecular size. Separation was performed on a porous, highly cross-linked material consisting of small beads. As small molecules like elemental sulphur are able to diffuse into the beads resulting in greater retention times, macromolecular compounds like matrix components are not able to enter the interior of the beads eluting in shorter retentions times. Most sample components of interest will elute between macromolecular components and the elemental sulphur. To determine the elution window of the sediment contaminants, a standard solution containing a mixture of oil, sulphur as well as organic compounds of different molecular sizes was separated prior to the cleaning of sediment extracts.

The clean up was performed applying an automated Gel Permeation Chromatography (GPC) system (AccuPrep MPS[™], Antec GmbH, Sindelsdorf, Germany). The chromatography column (3.5 * 38 cm) was filled with BioBeads S-X3 (200-400 mesh, J2 Scientific, Missouri, USA) and dichloromethane served as eluant. Chromatograms were detected at a wavelength of 254 nm. Prior to the clean up procedure, samples were evaporated to dryness in a gentle nitrogen stream and re-dissolved in dichloromethane. Extracts were filtrated using a glass cartridge containing a combination of glass microfibre filters and PTFE-frits to remove solid particles. Before cleaning of extracts, blanks were run and checked for background disturbance of the algae assay.

Activated copper

To remove elemental sulphur, samples were evaporated to dryness in a gentle nitrogen stream, re-dissolved in dichloromethane and shaken with an amount of activated copper covering the tip of a spatula over night. The copper was separated from the sample by using a glass cartridge equipped with a glass microfibre and a PTFE-frit. Since TENAX® extracts contained residual water, glass cartridges additionally contained NaSO₄.

Powdered copper needed to be activated prior to the cleaning procedure by rinsing it with 10 mL of concentrated hydrochloric acid (Merck, Darmstadt, Germany), 100 mL bidistilled water and 100 mL acetone.

Adsorption chromatography

Adsorption chromatography using Alumina, Silica and Florisil (Merck, Darmstadt, Germany) formed the basis for the removal of pigments and macromolecular soluble sediment components. Van der-Waals or dipole-dipole-interactions cause a retention of the sample components evoking a stacked elution of pigments, matrix components and contaminants. Alumina as well as Silica was activated at 150 °C over night. Prior to the clean up, Alumina was deactivated with 10 % bi-distilled water and homogenised for 2 h. Florisil was activated by rising with methanol, DCM and following heated at 100 °C and 180 °C holding the temperature for 1 h and 4 h, respectively. The column was firstly filled with Alumina, followed by Silica and Florisil. Samples were eluted with hexane and a mixture of hexane:dichloromethane 1:1 (v/v).

6.2.4 Fractionation

To reduce the complexity of the extracts, samples were separated according to (i) compound polarity, (ii) non-polar compounds by the size of the aromatic system and (iii) chlorinated diaromatic compounds by their planarity and chlorination degree on three coupled and automatically switched normal-phase HPLC columns [33]. The separation system consists of a cyanopropyl silica (CN) column, where retention is determined by hydrogen bond abilities and dipole-dipole interactions between the stationary phase and the analyte, a nitrophenyl silica (NO) column, where interactions between the electrondepleted nitrophenyl group and the electron-rich π -electron systems of polycyclic compounds determine the compound retention and a porous graphitized carbon (PGC) column, where the separation is based on sterically eased or hindered interactions between the electron-enriched aromatic system of the stationary phase surface and the electrondepleted aromatic systems of chlorinated polycyclic compounds. 18 fractions (F) are obtained coeluting with polychlorinated naphthalenes (PCNs) and biphenyls (PCBs), dibenzo-p-dioxins/furans (PCDD/Fs), polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) and heterocyclic compounds containing sulphur or oxygen in the aromatic system, quinones, nitro- and keto-PAHs. Table 6-2 shows an overview of fractionation windows and associated substance classes.

Table 6-2: Fraction (F) number and associated substance classes including model substances in brackets are presented, whereas Cl means chlorine atoms. The related columns and eluents are given additionally.

F	compound classes	column ^(a)	eluent ^(b)
1 2 3	no model compound identified PCBs, eluting in order of chlorination in ortho-position and chlorination degree, PCNs with 3 Cl	PGC + NO + CN	НХ
4	co-planar PCBs without chlorination in ortho-position, PCNs with 3 to 6 Cl PCDDs/Fs. PCNs with ≥6 Cl	PGC	DCM:toluene
6 7 8 9	 small PAHs such as acenaphthylene with more than two aromatic rings PAHs with three aromatic rings (anthracene) PAHs with four aromatic rings (pyrene) PAHs with four aromatic rings (chrysene) 	NO	HX:DCM
10 11 12	PAHs with five aromatic rings (benzo[a]pyrene)PAHs with six aromatic rings (indeno[1,2,3-cd]pyrene)PAHs with seven aromatic rings (coronene)		
13 14 15 16 17 18	mainly mononitro-PAHs (hydroxy-)quinones, keto-, dinitro-, hydroxy-PAHs, N-heterocycles with rising polarity	CN	DCM:ACN

^(a) PGC (porous graphitized carbon), NO (nitrophenyl silica), CN (cyanopropyl silica)

^(b) HX (hexane), DCM (dichloromethane), ACN (acetonitrile)

Separations were performed on an HPLC system composed of three high pressure pumps (Pro Star 410, Varian Inc., Palo Alto, USA), a fraction collector (fraction collector 701, Varian Inc.) and a DAD detector (Pro Star PDA detector 330, Varian Inc.) operated from 200 to 400 nm. As stationary phases following preparative stainless steel columns were used: (i) cyanopropyl (CN) silica (21 * 125 mm, 5 μ m Nucleosil 100-5 CN, Macherey & Nagel, Düren, Germany), (ii) nitrophenyl (NO) silica (21 * 250 mm, 5 μ m Nucleosil 100-5 NO₂, Macherey & Nagel), and (iii) porous graphitized carbon (PGC, Hypersil PGC, 10 * 50 mm, 7 μ m, ThermoFisher Scientific Inc., Waltham, USA).

For the elution of the sample the following solvents and mixtures were used: (i) hexane:dichloromethane (95:5 v/v), 100 % dichloromethane, 100 % acetonitrile to elute CN phase, (ii) hexane:dichloromethane (95:5 v/v) and 100 % hexane to elute NO phase and (iii) hexane:toluene (60:40 v/v) and 100 % toluene for the elution of PGC column.

6.2.5 GC-MS measurement

Analysis was performed applying a gas chromatograph (HP 6890 Series GC system, Agilent Technologies, Waldbronn, Germany) equipped with a split/splitless injector and autosampler (HP 7682 Series Auto sampler, Agilent Technologies). Separation was carried out on a capillary column (HP-5MS, 30 m * 0.25 mm I.D., 0.25 μ m film thickness, Agilent Technologies) after a splitless injection at 250 °C with a constant flow of 1.2 mL/min using helium as carrier gas. After separation, the sample was analysed using a mass selective detector (HP 5973 Mass Selective Detector, Agilent Technologies) with an electron impact energy of 70 eV and a source temperature of 230 °C. The transfer line was held at 280 °C.

The samples were firstly measured in the Total Ion Current (TIC) mode to record complete mass spectra of the compounds contained. To identify the compounds, the retention time and the mass spectra were compared to that of the standard compound.

Quantification was performed on the basis of an external calibration providing a dilution series of at least five concentrations. The GC-MS was operated in the selected ion mode (SIM) on the basis of the molecular ion of the respective substances.

6.3 **Biological analysis**

Synchronous cultures of the unicellular green algae *Scenedesmus vacuolatus* Shih et Krauss (strain 211/15, culture collection Pringsheim, Göttingen, Germany) were used as test system. Synchronisation was achieved by a light dark change of 14:10 h and a periodical dilution to a standard cell density before the onset of the light phase. The use of uniform test organisms provides a maximal sensitivity of the test system.

The inhibition of the population growth during one generation cycle lasting 24 h served as endpoint. The data analysis was performed on the basis of chlorophyll *a* fluorescence measurement at test begin (t_0) and after 24 h (t_{24h}) (Backscat Fluorometer, Haardt, Kiel, Germany). The inhibition of population growth is expressed as the fraction of the fluorescence increase in the samples and the control cultures according to Eq. 6-2. Samples without algae were measured as well to correct for the background fluorescence of the tested samples.

$$inhibition = 1 - \frac{PG^{sample}}{PG^{control}}$$

Eq. 6-2

whereas PG means the population growth of the sample and the control, respectively. PG is calculated according to Eq. 6-3 on the basis of the fluorescence values at the test beginning (f_{t0}) and after one reproduction cycle at 24 h (f_{24h}).

$$PG = \frac{f_{24h}}{f_{t0}}$$

The culture was grown photoautotrophically at 28 ± 0.5 °C in a medium according to Grimme & Boardmann [133], modified by Faust et al. [134]. Test organisms were illuminated using a combination of two types of white fluorescent tubes (Osram L36W/41, Osram L36W/11 Daylight, Osram, München, Germany). The photon flux density in the test vessels accounted for 300 to 380 µmol photons/(m²·s) (LI-250 Light Meter, Heinz Walz GmbH, Effeltrich, Germany). Carbon supply was provided by the addition of an aqueous solution of NaHCO₃ with a final concentration of 1.45 mmol/L. Glass tubes with a nominal volume of approximately 10 mL and capped with a gas tight screw cap served as test vessels. Teflon coated magnetic stirrer bars, stirring every 30 s for 30 s with 200 rounds per minute, prevented precipitation of the cells over the test duration. The fluorescence at test beginning should range between 0.3 and 0.5. The pH in the test system accounted for 6.8 ± 0.2 and was randomly checked.

Samples were provided at t_0 dissolved in dimethyl sulphoxide (DMSO) acting as a co-solvent. DMSO did not exceed a final concentration of 0.1 % in the test system since this concentration proved to cause no measurable effects. Geometrical dilution series were prepared having at least between 4 data points between 10 % and the maximal observed inhibition.

Experimental data of the growth inhibition of *Scenedesmus vacuolatus* was fitted using a three parameter Hill function (Eq. 6-4), which assumes a logistic distribution of the data.

$$E = \frac{a}{1 + \left(\frac{x_{50}}{c}\right)^p}$$
Eq. 6-4

E denotes the fractional effect $(0 \le E \le 1)$ and c the concentration (g SEq/L(medium)). The parameters of the models (a, x_{50} , p) were estimated using

SigmaPlot 10.0 software (Systat Software Inc., San José, CA, USA). The fitting was based on the Marquardt-Levenberg algorithm.

To characterize concentration-response relationships, the effective concentration responsible for an inhibition of 30 % (EC₃₀) was calculated. Therefore, Eq. 6-4 was rearranged to obtain the concentration c setting the effect E to 0.3 and inserting the estimated parameters a, x_{50} , p of the Hill function.

7 Summary

On behalf of the Water Framework Directive (WFD) the chemical and ecological status of European water bodies should be improved until 2015 requiring the assignment of chemical stressors to observed effects. This comprises the identification of toxicants present and their contribution to observed effects. That is what is normally done in an Effect-Directed Analysis (EDA). But total concentrations, as basis of most EDA studies, are a poor predictor of hazard and risk since a certain fraction of sediment contaminants is bound at the sediment and thus not available for the uptake into organisms. A large volume method is needed to selectively extract the bioaccessible fraction of sediment contaminants to enable further investigations such as fractionation, biotesting and chemical analysis. That method poses the possibility to introduce the concept of bioaccessibility into an EDA study. In some cases it might become necessary to store sediment requiring specific conditions to avoid degradation processes and changes in the bioaccessibility.

The first chapter aimed at the identification of major algal toxicants at selected hot spots in the river Elbe basin through fractionation, biotesting and chemical analysis of sediment extracts. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons, heterocycles containing oxygen and sulphur as well as *N*-phenyl-2-naphthylamine and 7H-benzo[*de*]anthracen-7-one were identified as major algal toxicants. The last step of an EDA comprises the confirmation of the identified compounds and was based on artificial mixtures and ICQ values. The interpretation and evaluation of the ICQ values was based the overlap of 95 % confidence intervals of related concentration-response curves an eases the decision from which distance deviations gain in importance. This resulted in an ICQ range of 0.5 to 2 where confidence intervals of the original fraction overlap with that of the artificial mixture for most samples.

The TENAX® extraction method is commonly used to trap the bioaccessible fraction of sediment-associated contaminants. Chapter 3 deals with the question whether the existing method can be enlarged to extract sufficient amounts of sediment for a subsequent EDA. The time was calculated when the rapidly desorbing fraction was extracted and applied to a single extraction procedure. But the selected extraction time can only be a compromise between the complete extraction of the rapidly desorbing fraction of highly lipophilic compounds and a limited overestimation of less hydrophobic compounds. An extraction apparatus and a corresponding protocol were developed allowing the extraction of larger amounts of sediment. The transfer of the small volume approach

conditions to the large volume extraction procedure was shown to be successful on the basis of the good agreement between extraction properties of these two approaches. In the context of an EDA, blanks have to be checked for background toxicity to avoid false-positive results.

Approaches that focus on the investigation of fresh sediment such as a bioaccessibility-directed extraction or sediment contact tests are faced with the problem that sediments might alter with the storage time due to biological or chemical degradation processes. Having freeze-drying as one possibility for sediment conservation, this method is suspected to change the bioaccessibility of sediment contaminants. The fourth chapter aimed at the investigation of freeze-dried sediment with respect to the desorption behaviour of sediment-associated contaminants as determined with TENAX® extraction method. The fraction extracted from freeze-dried sediment was related to that of fresh sediment. Desorption was shown to be enhanced as well as hindered compared to the desorption from fresh sediments. As the deviations decrease with increasing extraction time the alterations are assumed to be caused by changes in the desorption rate rather than a change of the bioaccessible fraction itself. If the extraction time is selected sufficiently long, freeze-dried sediments can be used for bioaccessibility-directed investigations.

The total concentration of sediment contaminants was shown to be a poor predictor of risk since no correlation between the total concentration and observed effects exists. Chapter 5 aimed at the investigation whether the introduction of the concept of bioaccessibility into an EDA substantially influences the prioritization of contaminated sites and key toxicants. Three sediment samples were bioaccessibility-directed extracted with the large volume TENAX® method and subjected to an EDA consisting of a chromatographically fractionation, biotesting with green algae *Scenedesmus vacuolatus* as test organism and a chemical analysis of the effective fractions to provide information about the identity and quantity of toxicants. A prioritization of sampling locations according to posed risk was possible since the bioaccessibility of toxicants was significantly different for the selected hot spots. Similar total concentration at two sampling locations results in bioaccessible concentrations that significantly deviate. No pronounced changes in the prioritization of fractions due to different extraction methods have been found.

In conclusion, a large volume extraction method was developed to introduce the concept of bioaccessibility into an Effect-Directed Analysis of sediments. The risk assessment on the basis of a bioaccessibility-directed extraction yielded a prioritization of

sampling locations according to hazard rather than to total concentrations. Sediment can be freeze-dried to avoid degradation processes, but with respect to a bioaccessibility-directed extraction, an adaptation of the extraction conditions, such as the extraction time, might become necessary.

8 Reference List

- 1. http://www.cas.org/cgi-bin/cas/regreport.pl, June 2008.
- Alloways BJ, Ayres DC. 1996. Transport und Verhalten von Schadstoffen in der Umwelt- Chemische Grundlagen zur Beurteilung von Luft-, Wasser- und Bodenverschmutzungen. In *Schadstoffe in der Umwelt*, Spektrum Akademischer Verlag GmbH, Heidelberg-Berlin-Oxford.
- 3. Richtlinie 2000/60/EG des Europäischen Parlamentes und des Rates. *Amtsblatt der Europäischen Gemeinschaften* (2000).
- 4. Wasserwirtschaft in Deutschland. Teil 2 (2006). Bundesministerium für Umwelt, Naturschutz und Reaktorsicherheit (BMU).
- 5. Andersson E, Kumblad L. 2006. A carbon budget for an oligotrophic clearwater lake in mid-Sweden. *Aquatic Sciences* 68:52-64.
- Covich AP, Palmer MA, Crowl TA. 1999. The role of benthic invertebrate species in freshwater ecosystems - Zoobenthic species influence energy flows and nutrient cycling. *Bioscience* 49:119-127.
- 7. http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Benthos, June 2008.
- 8. Naiman RJ, Decamps H. 1997. The ecology of interfaces: Riparian zones. *Annual Review of Ecology and Systematics* 28:621-658.
- 9. Wallace JB, Webster JR. 1996. The role of macroinvertebrates in stream ecosystem function. *Annual Review of Entomology* 41:115-139.
- 10. Owens PN. 2005. Conceptual models and budgets for sediment management at the river basin scale. *Journal of Soils and Sediments* 5:201-212.
- Cuypers C, Grotenhuis T, Nierop KGJ, Franco EM, de Jager A, Rulkens W. 2002. Amorphous and condensed organic matter domains: the effect of persulfate oxidation on the composition of soil/sediment organic matter. *Chemosphere* 48:919-931.
- 12. Malmqvist B, Rundle S. 2002. Threats to the running water ecosystems of the world. *Environmental Conservation* 29:134-153.
- Calmano W. 2001. Verteilung organischer Schadstoffe in Gewässern zwischen der Feststoffphase (Sediment, Schwebstoff) und der Wasserphase. In Untersuchungen und Bewertungen von Sedimenten- ökotoxikologische und chemische Methoden, Springer.
- Brack W, Klamer HJC, López de Alda MJ, Barceló D. 2007. Effect-directed analysis of key toxicants in European river basins. A review. *Environ Sci Pollut Res* 14:30-38.
- 15. Brack W. 2003. Effect-directed analysis: a promising tool for the identification of organic toxicants in complex mixtures. *Anal Bioanal Chem* 377:397-407.

- Brack W, Altenburger R, Ensenbach U, Möder M, Segner H, Schüürmann G. 1999. Bioassay-directed identification of organic toxicants in river sediment in the industrial region of Bitterfeld (Germany) - A contribution to hazard assessment. *Arch Environ Contam Toxicol* 37:164-174.
- 17. Marvin CH, Lundrigan JA, McCarry BE, Bryant DW. 1995. Determination and genotoxicity of high molecular mass polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons isolated from coal-tar-contaminated sediment. *Environ Toxicol Chem* 14:2059-2066.
- Thomas KV, Balaam J, Barnard N, Dyer R, Jones C, Lavender J, McHugh M. 2002. Characterisation of potentially genotoxic compounds in sediments collected from United kingdom estuaries. *Chemosphere* 49:247-258.
- 19. Peijnenburg W, de Groot A, Jager T, Posthuma L. 2005. Short-term ecological risks of depositing contaminated sediment on arable soil. *Ecotoxicology and Environmental Safety* 60:1-14.
- 20. Reichenberg F, Mayer P. 2006. Two complementary sides of bioavailability: accessibility and chemical activity of organic contaminants in sediments and soils. *Environ Toxicol Chem* 25:1239-1245.
- 21. Cornelissen G, Rigterink H, ten Hulscher DEM, Vrind BA, van Noort PCM. 2001. A simple Tenax extraction method to determine the availability of sediment-sorbed organic compounds. *Environ Toxicol Chem* 20:706-711.
- 22. Leppänen MT, Kukkonen JVK. 2006. Evaluating the role of desorption in bioavailability of sediment-associated contaminants using oligochaetes, semipermeable membrane devices and Tenax extraction. *Environ Pollut* 140:150-163.
- 23. Eriksson E, Baun A, Scholes L, Ledin A, Ahlman S, Revitt M, Noutsopoulos C, Mikkelsen PS. 2007. Selected stormwater priority pollutants - a European perspective. *Science of the Total Environment* 383:41-51.
- 24. Bakker JF, Belzunce-Segarra MJ, Castro R, van de Heuvel-Greve M, Klamer HJC, Brack W, Altenburger R, Poulsen V, Thomas KV, Leonards PEG. 2007. Effect Directed Analysis and Toxicity Identification Evaluation. In *Sustainable Management of Sediment Resources: Sediment Quality and Impact Assessment of Pollutants*, Elsevier B.V..
- 25. Thomas KV, Balaam J, Hurst MR, Thain JE. 2004. Identification of in vitro estrogen and androgen receptor agonists in North Sea offshore produced water discharges. *Environ Toxicol Chem* 23:1156-1163.
- 26. Umbuzeiro GDA, Freeman HS, Warren SH, de Oliveira DP, Terao Y, Watanabe T, Claxton LD. 2005. The contribution of azo dyes to the mutagenic activity of the Cristais River. *Chemosphere* 60:55-64.
- 27. Houtman CJ, Booij P, van der Valk KM, van Bodegom PM, van den Ende F, Gerritsen AAM, Lamoree MH, Legler J, Brouwer A. 2007. Biomonitoring of estrogenic exposure and identification of responsible compounds in bream from Dutch surface waters. *Environ Toxicol Chem* 26:898-907.

- 28. Brack W, Schmitt-Jansen M, Machala M, Brix R, Barceló D, Schymanski E, Streck G, Schulze T. 2008. How to confirm identified toxicants in effect-directed analysis. *Anal Bioanal Chem* 390:1959-1973.
- 29. Grote M, Brack W, Walter HA, Altenburger R. 2005. Confirmation of cause-effect relationships using effect-directed analysis for complex environmental samples. *Environ Toxicol Chem* 24:1420-1427.
- 30. Lamberti GA. 1996. The role of periphyton in benthic food webs. In *Algal ecology*. *Freshwater benthic ecosystems*, Academic Press, San Diego, pp 533-572.
- 31. Gerbersdorf SU, Jancke T, Westrich B, Paterson DM. 2008. Microbial stabilization of riverine sediments by extracellular polymeric substances. *Geobiology* 6:57-69.
- 32. Thomas JM, Skalski JR, Cline JF, Mcshane MC, Simpson JC, Miller WE, Peterson SA, Callahan CA, Greene JC. 1986. Characterization of Chemical Waste Site Contamination and Determination of Its Extent Using Bioassays. *Environ Toxicol Chem* 5:487-501.
- Lübcke-von Varel U, Streck G, Brack W. 2008. Automated fractionation procedure for polycyclic aromatic compounds in sediment extracts on three coupled normal-phase high-performance liquid chromatography columns. *J Chrom A* 1185:31-42.
- 34. Altenburger R, Walter H, Grote M. 2004. What contributes to the combined effect of a complex mixture? *Environ Sci Technol* 38:6353-6362.
- 35. Arrhenius A, Backhaus T, Gronvall F, Junghans M, Scholze M, Blanck H. 2006. Effects of three antifouling agents on algal communities and algal reproduction: Mixture toxicity studies with TBT, Irgarol, and Sea-Nine. Arch Environ Contam Toxicol 50:335-345.
- 36. Barth JAC, Steidle D, Kuntz D, Gocht T, Mouvet C, Von Tumpling W, Lobe I, Langenhoff A, Albrechtsen HJ, Janniche GS, Morasch B, Hunkeler D, Grathwohl P. 2007. Deposition, persistence and turnover of pollutants: First results from the EU project AquaTerra for selected river basins and aquifers. *Science of the Total Environment* 376:40-50.
- Grote M, Altenburger R, Brack W, Moschütz S, Mothes S, Michael C, Narten G-B, Paschke A, Schirmer K, Walter HA, Wennrich R, Wenzel K-D, Schüürmann G. 2005. Ecotoxicological profiling of transect River Elbe sediments. *Acta Hydrochim Hydrobiol* 3:555-569.
- Altenburger R, Brack W, Greco WR, Grote M, Jung K, Ovari A, Riedl J, Schwab K, Kuster E. 2006. On the mode of action of N-phenyl-2-naphthylamine in plants. *Environ Sci Technol* 40:6163-6169.
- 39. Spitzer T, Takeuchi T. 1995. Determination of Benzanthrone in Environmental-Samples. *Journal of Chromatography A* 710:109-116.
- 40. Dwivedi N, Das M, Khanna SK. 2001. Role of biological antioxidants in benzanthrone toxicity. *Archives of Toxicology* 75:221-226.

- 41. Das M, Garg K, Singh GB, Khanna SK. 1994. Attenuation of Benzanthrone Toxicity by Ascorbic-Acid in Guinea-Pigs. *Fundamental and Applied Toxicology* 22:447-456.
- 42. Grote M, Brack W, Altenburger R. 2005. Identification of toxicants from marine sediment using effect-directed analysis. *Environ Toxicol* 20:475-486.
- 43. Grote M, Schuurmann G, Altenburger R. 2005. Modeling photoinduced algal toxicity of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons. *Environ Sci Technol* 39:4141-4149.
- 44. Weinstein JE, Oris JT. 1999. Humic acids reduce the bioaccumulation and photoinduced toxicity of fluoranthene fish. *Environ Toxicol Chem* 18:2087-2094.
- 45. Ghosh U, Weber AS, Jensen JN, Smith JR. 1998. Dissolved PCB congener distribution in generator column solutions. *Water Res* 32:1373-1382.
- 46. Grote M, Brack W, Walter HA, Altenburger R. 2005. Light as a confounding factor for toxicity assessment of complex contaminated sediments. *Environ Toxicol Chem* 24:3143-3152.
- 47. Streck G, Schulze T, Brack W. 2008. Accelerated membrane-assisted clean-up as a tool for the clean-up of extracts from biological tissues. *Journal of Chromatography A* 1196-1197:33-40.
- 48. Boxall ABA, Maltby L. 1997. The effects of motorway runoff on freshwater ecosystems: 3. Toxicant confirmation. *Arch Environ Contam Toxicol* 33:9-16.
- 49. Chiou CT, Porter PE, Schmedding DW. 1983. Partition Equilibria of Non-Ionic Organic-Compounds Between Soil Organic-Matter and Water. *Environ Sci Technol* 17:227-231.
- 50. Karickhoff SW, Brown DS, Scott TA. 1979. Sorption of Hydrophobic Pollutants on Natural Sediments. *Water Research* 13:241-248.
- 51. Bedding ND, Mcintyre AE, Lester JN. 1983. Organic Contaminants in the Aquatic Environment .3. Public-Health Aspects, Quality Standards and Legislation. *Science of the Total Environment* 27:163-200.
- 52. Voice TC, Rice CP, Weber WJ. 1983. Effect of Solids Concentration on the Sorptive Partitioning of Hydrophobic Pollutants in Aquatic Systems. *Environ Sci Technol* 17:513-518.
- 53. Pignatello JJ, Xing B. 1996. Mechanisms of slow sorption of organic chemicals to natural particles. *Environ Sci Technol* 30:1-11.
- 54. Weston DP, Mayer LM. 1998. Comparison of in vitro digestive fluid extraction and traditional in vivo approaches as measures of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon bioavailability from sediments. *Environ Toxicol Chem* 17:830-840.
- 55. Semple KT, Doick KJ, Jones KC, Burauel P, Craven A, Harms H. 2004. Defining bioavailability and bioaccessibility of contaminated soil and sediment is complicated. *Environ Sci Technol* 38:228A-231A.

- 56. Lamoureux EM, Brownawell BJ. 1999. Chemical and biological availability of sediment-sorbed hydrophobic organic contaminants. *Environ Toxicol Chem* 18:1733-1741.
- 57. White JC, Hunter M, Nam KP, Pignatello JJ, Alexander M. 1999. Correlation between biological and physical availabilities of phenanthrene in soils and soil humin in aging experiments. *Environ Toxicol Chem* 18:1720-1727.
- 58. Cornelissen G, Rigterink H, Vrind BA, tenHulscher TEM, Ferdinandy MMA, vanNoort PCM. 1997. Two-stage desorption kinetics and in situ partitioning of hexachlorobenzene and dichlorobenzenes in a contaminated sediment. *Chemosphere* 35:2405-2416.
- 59. tenHulscher TEM, vanNoort PCM, vanderVelde LE. 1997. Equilibrium partitioning theory overestimates chlorobenzene concentrations in sediment porewater from lake Ketelmeer, the Netherlands. *Chemosphere* 35:2331-2344.
- 60. tenHulscher TEM, Postma J, den Besten PJ, Stroomberg GJ, Belfroid A, Wegener JW, Faber JH, van der Pol JJC, Hendriks AJ, van Noort PCM. 2003. Tenax extraction mimics benthic and terrestrial bioavailability of organic compounds. *Environ Toxicol Chem* 22:2258-2265.
- 61. Cuypers C, Pancras T, Grotenhuis T, Rulkens W. 2002. The estimation of PAH bioavailability in contaminated sediments using hydroxypropyl-beta-cyclodextrin and Triton X-100 extraction techniques. *Chemosphere* 46:1235-1245.
- 62. Reid BJ, Stokes JD, Jones KC, Semple KT. 2000. Nonexhaustive cyclodextrin-based extraction technique for the evaluation of PAH bioavailability. *Environ Sci Technol* 34:3174-3179.
- 63. Nilsson T, Bowadt S, Bjorklund E. 2002. Development of a simple selective SFE method for the determination of desorption behaviour of PCBs in two Swedish sediments. *Chemosphere* 46:469-476.
- 64. Kukkonen JVK, Landrum PF, Mitra S, Cossiaux DC, Gunnarsson J, Weston D. 2004. The role of desorption for describing the bioavailability of select polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon and polychlorinated biphenyl congeners for seven laboratory-spiked sediments. *Environ Toxicol Chem* 23:1842-1851.
- 65. You J, Landrum PF, Lydy MJ. 2006. Comparison of chemical approaches for assessing bioavailability of sediment-associated contaminants. *Environ Sci Technol* 40:6348-6353.
- 66. Brack W, Schirmer K. 2003. Effect-directed identification of oxygen and sulphur heterocycles as major polycyclic aromatic cytochrome P4501A-inducers in a contaminated sediment. *Environ Sci Technol* 37:3062-3070.
- 67. Brack W, Schirmer K, Erdinger L, Hollert H. 2005. Effect-directed analysis of mutagens and ethoxyresorufin-O-deethylase inducers in aquatic sediments. *Environ Toxicol Chem* 24:2445-2458.

- Biselli S, Reineke N, Heinzel N, Kammann U, Franke S, Hühnerfuss H, Theobald N. 2005. Bioassay-directed fractionation of organic extracts of marine surface sediments from the North and Baltic Sea. Part I: Determination and identification of organic pollutants. *Journal of Soils and Sediments* 5:171-181.
- 69. Kammann U, Biselli S, Reineke N, Wosniok W, Danischewski D, Hühnerfuss H, Kinder A, Sierts-Herrmann A, Theobald N, Vahl HH, Vobach M, Westendorf J, Steinhart H. 2005. Bioassay-directed fractionation of organic extracts of marine surface sediments from the North and Baltic Sea. Part II: Results of the biotest battery and development of a biotic index. *Journal of Soils and Sediments* 5:225-232.
- 70. Oen AMP, Schaanning M, Ruus A, Cornelissen G, Kallqvist T, Breedveld GD. 2006. Predicting low biota to sediment accumulation factors of PAHs by using infinite-sink and equilibrium extraction methods as well as BC-inclusive modeling. *Chemosphere* 64:1412-1420.
- Booth LH, Heppelthwaite VJ, O'Halloran K. 2005. Effects-based assays in the earthworm Aporrectodea caliginosa - Their utilisation for evaluation of contaminated sites before and after remediation. *Journal of Soils and Sediments* 5:87-94.
- 72. Cornelissen G, van Noort PCM, Govers HAJ. 1997. Desorption kinetics of chlorobenzenes, polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons, and polychlorinated biphenyls: sediment extraction with TENAX and effects of contact time and solute hydrophobicity. *Environ Toxicol Chem* 16:1351-1357.
- 73. Cornelissen G, vanNoort PCM, Parsons JR, Govers HAJ. 1997. Temperature dependence of slow adsorption and desorption kinetics of organic compounds in sediments. *Environ Sci Technol* 31:454-460.
- 74. Greenberg MS, Burton GA, Landrum PF, Leppanen MT, Kukkonen JVK. 2005. Desorption kinetics of fluoranthene and trifluralin from Lake Huron and Lake Erie, USA, sediments. *Environ Toxicol Chem* 24:31-39.
- 75. Cornelissen G, Gustafsson O, Bucheli TD, Jonker MTO, Koelmans AA, van Noort PCM. 2005. Extensive sorption of organic compounds to black carbon, coal, and kerogen in sediments and soils: Mechanisms and consequences for distribution, bioaccumulation, and biodegradation. *Environ Sci Technol* 39:6881-6895.
- 76. Kukkonen JVK, Landrum PF, Mitra S, Gossiaux DC, Gunnarsson J, Weston D. 2003. Sediment characteristics affecting desorption kinetics of select PAH and PCB congeners for seven laboratory spiked sediments. *Environ Sci Technol* 37:4656-4663.
- 77. Heise J, Heimbach U, Schrader S. 2005. Influence of soil organic carbon on acute and chronic toxicity of plant protection products to Poecilus cupreus (Coleoptera, Carabidae) larvae. *Journal of Soils and Sediments* 5:139-142.
- 78. Thorsen WA, Cope WG, Shea D. 2004. Bioavailability of PAHs: Effects of soot carbon and PAH source. *Environ Sci Technol* 38:2029-2037.

- 79. Oen AMP, Breedveld GD, Kalaitzidid S, Christianis K, Cornelissen G. 2006. How quality and quantity of organic matter affect polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon desorption from Norwegia harbor sediments. *Environ Toxicol Chem* 25:1258-1267.
- 80. ten Hulscher DEM, Postma J, den Besten PJ, Stroomberg GJ, Belfroid A, Wegener JW, Faber JH, van der Pol JJC, Hendriks AJ, van Noort PCM. 2003. Tenax extraction mimics benthic and terrestrial bioavailability of organic compounds. *Environ Toxicol Chem* 22:2258-2265.
- Ramos EU, Meijer SN, Vaes WHJ, Verhaar HJM, Hermens JLM. 1998. Using Solid-Phase Microextraction to Determine Partition Coefficients to Humic Acids and Biovailable Concentration of Hydrophobic Chemicals. *Environ Sci Technol* 32:3430-3435.
- Macrae J, Hall K. 1998. Comparison of methods used to determine the availability of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in marine sediment. *Environ Sci Technol* 32:3809-3815.
- 83. Zhao DY, Pignatello JJ. 2004. Model-aided characterization of Tenax (R)-TA for aromatic compound uptake from water. *Environ Toxicol Chem* 23:1592-1599.
- 84. Geffard O, His E, Budzinski H, Chiffoleau JF, Coynel A, Etcheber H. 2004. Effects of storage method and duration on the toxicity of marine sediments to embryos of *Crassostrea gigas* oysters. *Environ Pollut* 129:457-465.
- 85. Dave G and Nilsson E.1996. Sediment storage: A critical factor in sediment quality assessments. In *Development and Progress in Sediment Quality Assessment: Rationale, Challenges, Techniques & Strategies*.
- 86. Moore DW, Dillon TM, Gamble EW. 1995. Long-Term Storage of Sediments -Implications for Sediment Toxicity Testing. *Environ Pollut* 89:147-154.
- 87. Becker DS, Ginn TC. 1995. Effects of Storage Time on Toxicity of Sediments from Pudget Sound, Washington. *Environ Toxicol Chem* 14:829-835.
- 88. Defoe DL, Ankley GT. 1998. Influence of storage time on toxicity of freshwater sediments to benthic macroinvertebrates. *Environ Pollut* 99:123-131.
- 89. Beiras R, His E. 1995. Toxicity of Fresh and Freeze-Dried Hydrocarbon-Polluted Sediments to *Crassostrea-Gigas* Embryos. *Mar Pollut Bull* 30:47-49.
- 90. Cofield N, Banks MK, Schwab AP. 2008. Lability of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in the rhizosphere. *Chemosphere* 70:1644-1652.
- 91. tenHulscher TEM, Vrind BA, Van den Heuvel H, Van der Velde LE, van Noort PCM, Beurskens JEM, Govers HAJ. 1999. Triphasic desorption of highly resistant chlorobenzenes, polychlorinated biphenyls, and polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in field contaminated sediment. *Environ Sci Technol* 33:126-132.
- 92. Geffard O, Budzinski H, His E, Seaman MNL, Garrigues P. 2002. Relationships between contaminant levels in marine sediments and their biological effects on embryos of oysters, Crassostrea gigas. *Environ Toxicol Chem* 21:2310-2318.

- 93. Schuytema GS, Nebeker AV, Griffis WL, Miller CE. 1989. Effects of Freezing on Toxicity of Sediments Contaminated with Ddt and Endrin. *Environ Toxicol Chem* 8:883-891.
- 94. Mayer P, Karlson U, Christensen PS, Johnsen AR, Trapp S. 2005. Quantifying the effect of medium composition on the diffusive mass transfer of hydrophobic organic chemicals through unstirred boundary layers. *Environ Sci Technol* 39:6123-6129.
- 95. Birdwell J, Cook RL, Thibodeaux LJ. 2007. Desorption kinetics of hydrophobic organic chemicals from sediment to water: A review of data and models. *Environ Toxicol Chem* 26:424-434.
- 96. Baumard P, Budzinski H, Garrigues P, Dizer H, Hansen PD. 1999. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in recent sediments and mussels (Mytilus edulis) from the Western Baltic Sea: occurrence, bioavailability and seasonal variations. *Mar Environ Res* 47:17-47.
- 97. Heim S, Schwaubauer J, Kronimus A, Littke R, Woda C, Mangini A. 2004. Geochronology of anthropogenic pollutants in riparian wetland sediments of the Lippe River (Germany). Organic Geochemistry 35:1409-1425.
- Ho KT, McKinney RA, Kuhn A, Pelletier MC, Burgess RM. 1997. Identification of Acute Toxicants in New Bedford Harbor Sediments. *Environ Toxicol Chem* 16:551-558.
- Stachel B, Ehrhorn U, Heemken OP, Lepom P, Reincke H, Sawal G, Theobald N. 2003. Xenoestrogens in the River Elbe and its tributaries. *Environ Pollut* 124:497-507.
- 100. Kreitinger JP, Neuhauser EF, Doherty FG, Hawthorne SB. 2007. Greatly reduced bioavailability and toxicity of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons to Hyalella azteca in sediments from manufactured-gas plant sites. *Environ Toxicol Chem* 26:1146-1157.
- 101. Paine MD, Chapman PM, Allard PJ, Murdoch MH, Minifie D. 1996. Limited bioavailability of sediment PAH near an aluminum smelter: Contamination does not equal effects. *Environ Toxicol Chem* 15:2003-2018.
- 102. West CW, Kosian PA, Mount DR, Makynen EA, Pasha MS, Sibley PK, Ankley GT. 2001. Amendment of sediments with a carbonaceous resin reduces bioavailability of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons. *Environ Toxicol Chem* 20:1104-1111.
- 103. Kelsey JW, Kottler BD, Alexander M. 1997. Selective chemical extractants to predict bioavailability of soil-aged organic chemicals. *Environ Sci Technol* 31:214-217.
- 104. Kraaij RH, Ciarelli S, Tolls J, Kater BJ, Belfroid A. 2001. Bioavailability of labcontaminated and native polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons to the amphipod Corophium volutator relates to chemical desorption. *Environ Toxicol Chem* 20:1716-1724.

- 105. Cornelissen G, Rigterink H, Ferdinandy MMA, van Noort PCM. 1998. Rapidly desorbing fractions of PAHs in contaminated sediments as a predictor of the extent of bioremediation. *Environ Sci Technol* 32:966-970.
- 106. Schwab K, Brack W. 2007. Large volume TENAX® extraction of the bioaccessible fraction of sediment-associated organic compounds for a subsequent effectdirected analysis. J Soil & Sediments 7:178-186.
- 107. Puglisi E, Murk AJ, van den Bergt HJ, Grotenhuis T. 2007. Extraction and bioanalysis of the ecotoxicologically relevant fraction of contaminants in sediments. *Environ Toxicol Chem* 26:2122-2128.
- 108. Hubert A, Wenzel KD, Engelwald W, Schuurmann G. 2001. Accelerated solvent extraction More efficient extraction of POPs and PAHs from real contaminated plant and soil samples. *Reviews in Analytical Chemistry* 20:101-144.
- 109. Shor LM, Rockne KJ, Taghon GL, Young LY, Kosson DS. 2003. Desorption kinetics for field-aged polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons from sediments. *Environ Sci Technol* 37:1535-1544.
- 110. Moermond CTA, Zwolsman JJG, Koelmans AA. 2005. Black carbon and ecological factors affect in situ biota to sediment accumulation factors for hydrophobic organic compounds in flood plain lakes. *Environ Sci Technol* 39:3101-3109.
- 111. White PA. 2002. The genotoxicity of priority polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in complex mixtures. *Mut Res* 515:85-98.
- 112. Grung M, Lichtenthaler R, Ahel M, Tollefsen KE, Langford K, Thomas KV. 2007. Effect-directed analysis of organic toxicants in wastewater effluent from Zagreb, Croatia. *Chemosphere* 67:108-120.
- 113. Accardi-Dey A, Gschwend PM. 2002. Assessing the combined roles of natural organic matter and black carbon as sorbents in sediments. *Environ Sci Technol* 36:21-29.
- 114. Alexander M. 2000. Aging, bioavailability, and overestimation of risk from environmental pollutants. *Environ Sci Technol* 34:4259-4265.
- 115. Eom IC, Rast C, Veber AM, Vasseur P. 2007. Ecotoxicity of a polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon (PAH)-contaminated soil. *Ecotox Environ Saf* 67:190-205.
- 116. Baumard P, Budzinski H, Garrigues P, Sorbe JC, Burgeot T, Bellocq J. 1998. Concentrations of PAHs (polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons) in various marine organisms in relation to those in sediments and to trophic level. *Mar Pollut Bull* 36:951-960.
- Jonker MTO, Smedes F. 2000. Preferential sorption of planar contaminants in sediments from Lake Ketelmeer, The Netherlands. *Environ Sci Technol* 34:1620-1626.
- 118. Gustafsson O, Haghseta F, Chan C, MacFarlane J, Gschwend PM. 1997. Quantification of the dilute sedimentary soot phase: Implications for PAH speciation and bioavailability. *Environ Sci Technol* 31:203-209.

- 119. Xiao BH, Yu ZQ, Huang WL, Song JZ, Peng PA. 2004. Black carbon and kerogen in soils and sediments. 2. Their roles in equilibrium sorption of less-polar organic pollutants. *Environ Sci Technol* 38:5842-5852.
- 120. Chai YZ, Qiu XJ, Davis JW, Budinsky RA, Bartels MJ, Saghir SA. 2007. Effects of black carbon and montmorillonite clay on multiphasic hexachlorobenzene desorption from sediments. *Chemosphere* 69:1204-1212.
- 121. Sundelin B, Wiklund AKE, Lithner G, Gustafsson O. 2004. Evaluation of the role of black carbon in attenuating bioaccumulation of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons from field-contaminated sediments. *Environ Toxicol Chem* 23:2611-2617.
- 122. Ehlers LJ, Luthy RG. 2003. Contaminant bioavailability in soil and sediment. *Environ Sci Technol* 37:295A-302A.
- 123. www.explosia.cz, Feb. 2008.
- 124. www.synthesia.cz, Feb. 2008.
- 125. www.chemopetrol.cz, Feb. 2008.
- 126. Chemie AG Bitterfeld-Wolfen. 1993. *Bitterfelder Chronik 100 Jahre Chemiestandort Bitterfeld-Wolfen*. Chemie AG Bitterfeld-Wolfen.
- 127. www.chemiepark.de, May 2008.
- 128. www.salutas.de, May 2008.
- 129. Heininger P, Claus E, Pelzer J, Tippmann P. 1998. *Schadstoffe in Schwebstoffen und Sedimenten der Elbe und Oder*. Bundesanstalt für Gewässerkunde, Berlin.
- 130. Richter BE, Ezzell JL, Knowles DE, Hoefler F, Mattulat AKR, Scheutwinkel M, Waddell DS, Gobran T, Khurana V. 1997. Extraction of polychlorinated dibenzo-p-dioxins and polychlorinated dibenzofurans from environmental samples using accelerated solvent extraction (ASE). *Chemosphere* 34:975-987.
- 131. www1.dionex.com/en-us/instruments/ins7386.html, May 2008.
- 132. Alexander M. 1995. How Toxic Are Toxic-Chemicals in Soil? *Environ Sci Technol* 29:2713-2717.
- 133. Grimme LH, Boardman NK. 1972. Photochemical Activities of A Particle Fraction P1 Obtained from Green-Alga Chlorella Fusca. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications* 49:1617-&.
- 134. Faust M, Altenburger R, Bödeker W, Grimme LH. 1992. Algentoxizitätstests mit synchronisierten Kulturen. In *WaBoLu 89*, Gustav-Fischer Verlag, Stuttgart, pp 311-321.

9 Appendix

	$\mathbf{MW}^{(\mathbf{a})}$	supplier	purity	CAS
acatona		Merck		67-64-1
acetonitrile		Merck		75 05 8
dichloromothana		Merck		75-09-2
hovono		Merck		110 54 3
methonol		Merck		67 56 1
toluono		Merck		100 00 2
DMSO		Merck		108-88-5
DMSO		WICICK		07-08-3
fluoranthene	202	Aldrich	99 %	206-44-0
pyrene	202	Fluka	99 %	129-00-0
benzo[<i>b</i>]naphtho[1,2- <i>d</i>]furan	218	Chiron		239-50-5
benzo[b]naphtho[2,3-d]furan	218	Chiron		243-42-5
11H-benzo[<i>b</i>]fluorene	216	Chiron		243-17-4
benzo[<i>ghi</i>]fluoranthene	226	BCR ref.mat 139		203-12-3
benzo[b]naphtho[1,2-d]thiophen	234	Promochem	99.8 %	205-43-6
benzo[b]naphtho[2,3-d]thiophen	234	Promochem	99.2 %	243-46-9
benzo[<i>a</i>]anthracene	228	Fluka	98 %	56-55-3
chrysene	228	Riedel-de Haen	97 %	218-01-9
benzo[b]fluoranthene	252	Promochem	99.9 %	205-99-2
benzo[j]fluoranthene	252	BCR ref.mat 49		205-83-3
benzo[k]fluoranthene	252	Fluka	99 %	207-08-9
benzo[<i>a</i>]fluoranthene	252	BCR ref.mat 97		192-97-2
benzo[<i>e</i>]pyrene	252	Aldrich	99 %	50-32-8
benzo[<i>a</i>]pyrene	252	Riedel-de Haen		198-55-0
perylene	252	Fluka	99 %	193-43-1
indeno[1,2,3-cd]fluoranthene	276	Promochem		193-39-5
indeno[1,2,3-cd]pyrene	276	BCR ref.mat. No 53		53-70-3
dibenzo[<i>ah</i>]anthracene	278	Fluka	98 %	191-24-2
N-phenyl-2-naphthylamine	219	Aldrich		135-88-6
7H-benzo[<i>de</i>]anthracen-7-one	230	Fluka		82-05-3

Used solvents and chemicals:

^(a) molecular weight
Lebenslauf

Persönliche Angaben

Geburtsdatum:	3. Oktober 1980
Geburtsort:	Markranstädt

Schulbildung

1987 – 1992	86. Polytechnische Oberschule Leipzig
1992 – 1999	Georg-Christoph-Lichtenberg Schule/Gymnasium der Stadt Leipzig
1999	Allgemeine Hochschulreife (Note: 1,6)

Universität

1999 – 2004	Chemiestudium an der Universität Leipzig					
2003/ 2004	Diplomarbeit im	Arbeitskreis	Bioanalytische	Ökotoxikologie	am	
	Helmholtz-Zentrum für Umweltforschung Leipzig-Halle (UFZ)					
2004	Studienabschluss (No	ote: sehr gut)				

Promotion

2004 – 2008 Doktorandin im Department Wirkungsorientierte Analytik am Helmholtz-Zentrum für Umweltforschung Leipzig-Halle (UFZ)

Veröffentlichungen

Schwab K, Brack W. 2007. Large volume TENAX® extraction of the bioaccessible fraction of sediment-associated organic compounds for a subsequent effect-directed analysis. *J Soil & Sediments* 7: 178-186.

Präsentationen und Poster

Präsentationen

Schwab K, Brack W. Toxizitätsidentifikation in kontaminiertem Sediment basierend auf bioverfügbarkeitsorientierter Extraktion mit TENAX®. 2006. SETAC GLB

Poster

Schwab K, Brack W, Altenburger R. Effect analysis of *N*-phenyl-2-naphthylamine and structurally similar compounds in unicellular algae –employing mixture toxicity analysis. 2005. SETAC Europe

Schwab K, Brack W. Toxicity assessment and identification in contaminated sediments based on bioavailability-directed extraction with TENAX®. 2006. SETAC Europe

Schwab K, Streck G, Lübcke-von Varel U, Altenburger R, Brack W. Toxicity pattern of key toxicants in an Effect-Directed Analysis using TENAX® method to extract sediment- comparison to results of total extracts. 2007. SETAC Europe

Schwab K, Seiler TB, Streck G, Schulze T, Hollert H, Brack W. Comparison of different membrane based extraction and clean up techniques for risk assessment of contaminated sediments. 2007. SETAC Europe

Erklärung

Hiermit erkläre ich, dass ich die vorliegende Arbeit selbständig und ohne fremde Hilfe verfasst habe. Ich habe ausschließlich die angegebenen Quellen und Hilfsmittel benutzt und die den Werken wörtlich und inhaltlich entnommenen Stellen als solche kenntlich gemacht. Ich versichere, dass ich die Arbeit erstmalig und nur an der MLU eingereicht habe.

Leipzig, 15. Juli 2008